
STOOK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

TUESDAY, JANUARY 30, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.G.

The subcommittee met at 11:55 a.m. (at the close of an executive
session on another subject), pursuant to adjournment on Friday,
January 26, 1934, in room no. 301, of the (Senate Office Building,
Senator Duncan TJ. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Costigan, Adams, Town-
send, and Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now come to order and
we will resume our hearings in regard to the Detroit Bankers Co.
You may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Verhelle here ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Take the stand, please.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VERHELLE., GROSSE POINTE, MICH.—
Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, referring to your so-called " private and
confidential memorandum " of May 18, 1932, received in evidence as
committee exhibit no. 95, on January 25 last, I note the following
item therein, reading from page 26 thereof [reading] :

The files of Julius Berman indicate a note discounted of WiUiam J. Mer-
riam, which note is dated September 17, 1931, and a letter to the effect
that the records of the probate court show that William Merriam died on
the 29th day of August 1931, approximately 3 .weeks prior to the date of
the note. There is also a letter dated May 13, 1932, from the probate court,
to the effect that our claim against the estate was disallowed.

Will you tell the subcommittee of the facts and circumstances
you recall with respect to that transaction.

Mr. VERHELLE. May I, please, borrow that for a second?
Mr., PECORA. Yes (handing the confidential memorandum to the

witness).
Mr. VERHELLE (looking at the language quoted). I presume that

the committee is familiar with the particular tyj>e of transaction
that is involved in connection with the discounting of the note.
The note may have been placed in the bank, either by Julius Ber-
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man, or it might conceivably be possible that William JV Merriam
left the signed note to be used at the maturity of the old note. I t
is not at all clear to me just exactly what else was developed in
connection with this transaction. All the facts which were developed
at the time of the writing of this report were included in the report
itself. That is, everything of which I was certain beyond any
doubt; and this transaction is rather hazy in my mind.

Mr. PEOORA. Well, all that you reported about that particular
transaction, I presume, is included in that report of yours, or that
memorandum of yours.

Mr. VERHELLE. I t is. There were in the files, of course, at that
time these particular notes which are referred to here, so that there
were, naturally, available to the officers, or to whoever received this
report, for their inspection and their determination, as to precisely
the whys and wherefores of this seeming irregularity.

Mr. PECORA. Well, when you came across evidence of that tran-
saction you, apparently, were impressed above all other things with
the fact that the bank appeared to have discounted a note that was
dated 3 weeks subsequent to the death of the maker of the note.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. Well, in view of the fact that your attention was

directed to that circumstance, didn't you follow it up to find out
how such a thing was rendered possible?

Mr. VERHEIXE (looking further through the confidential memo-
randum). No; my recollection is that I did not follow that up,
because the particular name itself, I mean the party who discounted
the note, had been injected into other parts of this report, and that
I probably felt the transactions were related in some way, or that
in the development of other transactions under the same name, this
particular transaction of itself would develop to those who were
going to look into them.

Mr. PECORA. What circumstances developed in your general review
of these transactions which informed you of the circumstances under
which the bank in this instance discounted a note that was dated 3
weeks after the death of the maker of the note?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, the records probably indicated to me that the
note was made on a certain date, or some information which I do not
recall right now, that——

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, the date of the note appears on
the face of it.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that date is about 3 weeks after the date of the

death of the man whose name appears signed to the note as the
maker thereof.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir; and it was that irregularity which I
called attention to here, and did not go any further with that because
the note had been discounted by another name which had already
become involved in this particular transcript here.

Mr. PECORA. Apparently an aflort was made to hold the estate of
the maker of the note liable for that obligation, I mean for the obli-
gation represented by the note.

Mr. VERHEI^LE. Well, I would not under the circumstances inter-
fere with any demand to collect a note item that is on the books.
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Mr. PECORA. But from the fact that you make mention in your
confidential memorandum of the subsequent effort that was made
by the bank to hold the estate of the alleged maker of the note to
liability, you must have gone into the history of the making of that
claim against that estate.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I undoubtedly looked up the entire file on it,
because I saw a letter, according to this report, dated May 13, from
the probate court

Mr. PECORA (interposing). May 13 of what year?
Mr. VERHELLE. May 13,1932.
Mr. PECORA. And that was how long after the discounting of the

note?
Mr. VERHELLE. Approximately 8 months.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. VERHELLE. And this report! was written, apparently, on May

18, so that the file was apparently in my hands some time between
the 13th and—or the 14th, really, of May and the 18th of May.

Mr. PECORA. Did you learn for what reason the probate court dis-
allowed the bank's claim against the estate of the alleged maker of
the note?

Mr. VERHELLE. I probably did, but I do not now recall the reason
for it.

Mr. PECORA. Will you let me have that confidential memorandum
back again ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir (handing back the confidential memor-
andum).

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, you refer to this particular trans-
action in that portion of your confidential memorandum under the
caption of "Arnott H. Moody." Why is this referred to under this
caption?

Mr. VERHELLE. Because immediately following the paragraph to
which you have just referred, and I have just noticed there is a pafia-
graph containing that particular name, that in some way connects
the name up with Mr. Moody.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that Mr. Moody you found out was
in some way connected with the account that was credited with the
discounting of this note?

Mr. VERHELLE. May I have that paper back again.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Here it is [handing back the confidential

memorandum].
Mr. VERHELLE. On the page directly preceding the page contain-

ing the paragraph to which you have referred, there is a record of
William Berman's loans, and in that record it states the fact that
the loan Was granted by A. H. Moody, or that certain loans were
granted by A. H. Moody.

Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss that transaction with Mr. Moody
at anytime?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t would appear from this report that a certain
phase of it was discussed by me with him, because I state in here
that the explanation of Mr. Moody appears to be to the effect that—
although I hardly believe I did, and I may have received that ex-
planation from some auditor or some one else, because I do not recall
discussing this at all with Mr. Moody.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, what was the explanation that you obtained,
regardless of the source from which you obtained it?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, it is this explanation that is quoted here.
Mr. PECORA. Just read it.
Mr. VERHELLE. This pertains to an entirely different transaction:
On October 27, 1931, a collateral loan was granted by A. H. Moody in the

amount of $7,500, the proceeds of which are represented by the follojwlng
cashier's checks—

And then there are listed four checks, one for $3,000, another for
$3,000, and another for $1,000, and the last one for $500. Then it
goes on to say:

The explanation of Mr. Moody appears to be to the effect that the $7,500 loan
was granted with the understanding that $300 would be credited to the past-due
loans of William Berman. The $3,000 cashier checks were paid on Ocober 28
and 31, 1931, but bear no indications as to who received the proceeds of the
checks. The check in the sum of $1,000 is still outstanding. The $500 check
was not applied to Berman's account, but on the same date a credit for the
amount of $500 appearsi in the account of A. H. Moody.

Now, this does not state that the same $500 was credited to A. H.
Moody's account:

On April 4, 1932, a check dated October 27, 1931, to the order of the discount
department, for the account of William Berman, was put through the claims
department. At that time information was requested of the claims department
in connection with the status of the charged-off items of William Berman, and
it developed that Mr. Irwin, formerly of the claims department, had had a
discussion with Mr. Berman earlier that day and Mr. Berman stated that Messrs.
Bodde, Moody, Sweeny, and Irwin had full information regarding his1 affairs
and his loans, and that he did not feel it was necessary to discuss this question
with anyone else.

On May 6 Mr. Moody turned over $50 to be credited to William Berman's
account and furnished a letter of explanation.

My recollection is, now, that I discussed this with someone in
the recovery department, and that I obtained this information, the
information which is included in here, from that particular source.
I am rather definite on the point that I did not discuss any phase
of it with Mr. Moody at that time.

Mr. PECORA. What was the definite relationship or connection
between the discounting of a dead man's note and Mr. Moody?

Mr. VERHELLE. TO show that there was a definite relationship
would be completely out of order. The only implication would be
that, inasmuch as these loans were being handled by Mr. Moody,
that he was familiar with the particular transaction which in itself
was questionable, and that he would be the individual to whom the
management should look for an explanation of the transactions
which you are attempting here to develop. [Witness hands the confi-
dential memorandum back to Mr. Pecora.]

Mr. PECORA. NOW, without reading in detail from your confiden-
tial memorandum, which is committee exhibit no. 95 in evidence, you
refer in this memorandum to the fact that the commercial account
of Mr. A. H. Moody shows numerous overdrafts. Do you recall
the details thereof?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir. But, again, there was the ledger sheet
available to those receiving the report, which would in itself indi-
cate those overdrafts.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, what position did Rupert J. Pletsch have in
that bank?

Mr, VERHELLE. He was a vice president, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Of the First Wayne National Bank?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes; of the First Wayne National Bank. And

he handled the public at the counter in connection with any type of
transaction that might arise. He was at the same time responsible
for the physical equipment and buildings, I believe, of the bank;
and—well, I believe that about covers his duties.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in your confidential memorandum you say this,
referring to Rupert J. Pletsch:

The personnel records indicate loans totaling $65,026, secured by collateral
valued at approximately $12,000.

And also as follows:
We have in the claims department notes of Carl Plumhoff, who has come in

to report that he does not feel morally obligated on his notes. He stated that
his notes were purely an accommodation to Ramm & Co. and given because of
the connection between Mr. Pletsch and the company. He brought in photo-
static copies of the ledger sheets of Ramm & Co. which showed that Mr. Pletsch
owned 250 shares of stock in Ramm & Co, and also he stated that Mrs. Pletsch
owned stock in the Ramm Development Co. He further stated that Mr. Pletsch
was very close to Mr. Ramm, spending at least 3 nights a week with him in
their offices.

Now, then, there follows very numerous- items of reference to cer-
tain loan transactions between Ramm & Co. and the bank. Tell us
what you learned generally about those transactions.

Mr. VERHELLE. This particular individual, Mr. Plumhoff I be-
lieve it was, came to me—and I didn't know who sent him to me
or how he happened to do that—but he stated substantially as I
have indicated there. And my recollection is that there was a rather
complete report of that in the files of the recovery department; and
that I merely looked through the folder and picked out the pertinent
points and stated them in that particular report. This report was
rendered some time ago, and the details of these transactions are
rather hazy and I hesitate to make any statement that might at all
be incorrect. Then, too, in deference to some of these companies
that are operating today, I would ask the committee to be as tender
as possible in connection with these names.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you found, among other things, that a
concern called Eamm & Co. had obtained the benefit of the discount-
ing of many notes from the Peoples Wayne County Bank, didn't
you?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you found that many of those notes were said

by the makers thereof to be accommodation notes.
Mr. VERHELLE. According to the statement of Mr. Plumhoff.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the aggregate amount of those liabili-

ties of Ramm & Co., both direct and indirect, to the bank at the time
you made this examination?

Mr. VERHELLE. I don't know. Did I state it there?
Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes; here it is. They are classified as follows:
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BAMM LIABILITIES

Peoples Wayne County Bank and American State Bank as of May 2,1982.:
Notes in special loan department:

Direct $90,409.14
Indirect—Ramm Co. and affiliate 50,511.66
Indirect—Bamm Co 3,640.00

Making a total of 144,560.80
Now, in reference to these obligations or liabilities, let me read to

you the following from your confidential memorandum:
The possibility of coUecting even 10 percent of this claim seems very remote.

Of course it is not within my province to criticize the loaning policies of the
bank; nevertheless, I cannot refrain from commenting upon the fact that most
of these notes were accepted contrary to the old sound principle that the bank's
funds should not be used for capital loans or for purely accommodation
purposes.

Is it fair to infer from that comment that you made in regard to
the Ramm & Co. liabilities that the most of the notes were discounted
for the benefit of Ramm & Co., or that the proceeds, rather, were
used for capital purposes of Bamm & Co., or were purely accom-
modation notes?

Mr. VERHEIXE. I would say it would be fair to infer that, from
that.

Mr. PEOORA. Well, why did you make that comment in your
report?

Mr. VERHEWLE. I said I thought it would be fair to infer that.
Mr. PECORA. Oh! I thought you said it would not be fair. But

you said you thought it would be fair?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the status of Ramm & Co. at the time you

made this confidential report?
Mr. VERHEO^E. My recollection is that they were in serious diffi-

culties, being a real-estate organization, and it was quite natural that
they were having very serious troubles at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in your confidential report or memorandum I
find the following comment about Ramm & Co.:

Mr. Elmer B. O'Hara, receiver for Ramm & Co., was in this morning (May 5,
1932), and again expressed the opinion that the condition of the company was
utterly hopeless. Together we went over the assets listed in Mr. Hoover's
report and failed to find a single item of sufficient value, in Mr. O'Hara's
opinion, to guarantee his administration expenses as receiver. He said that he
has spent $250 of his own money in an endeavor to obtain an audit and appraisal,
but the condition of the Ramm records caused his effort to fail. He claims that
a complete check-up and tracing of aU the valuable assets once owned by Ramm
would take months, and require an outlay of several thousand dollars, which he
is not prepared to make, and the benefits, he believes, might be negligible insofar
as recovery for the creditors is concerned. He says that he wants to be relieved
of the receivership and is going to call a meeting of the creditors within a week
or two for an expression of their opinion on his decision to wash out the whole
affair as quickly as possible.

Does that refresh your recollection concerning the status of Ramm
&Co.?

Mr. VERHELiiE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent?
Mr. VERHEIXE. Well, to the extent that the situation appeared

hopeless at that time.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss these Bamm & Co. loans with Mr.
Pletsch?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether anyone connected with the

bank took them up with Mr. Pletsch?
Mr. VERHELLE. I don't know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, for your information,. I have received the fol-

lowing telegram from Dr. Davis, whose loans, or discounts, rather,
are referred to1 in this confidential memorandum of yours, and he
informs me that he has sent you a telegram reading, in part, as
follows:

It would; be better for you and everybody else if you can tell the wihole
truth about your report while you are testifying.

Now, have you received any such communication from Dr. Davis?
Mr. VERHELLiE. I have not received that telegram. I suppose it is

over at the hotel, and I haven't been over there this morning.
Mr. PECORA. DO you feel that you have not told the whole truth

about Dr. Davis' discounts?
Mr. VERHELLE. I do not believe that I have really discussed them

such as to say that Dr. Davis is a man of very high repute. I would
have to refer back to the report in order to refresh my memory on
the particular use of his name mentioned.

Mr. PECORA. Well, there is your confidential report [handing it
back to the witness]. Now, go to it.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the date of your report?
Mr. PECORA. May 18, 1932.
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir; May 18, 1932. In justice to Dr. C. Boy

Davis, with whom I am not personally acquainted, but who is a man
of very high standing, as I have indicated before, there are unques-
tionably circumstances in connection with these transactions that
would exempt him from any actions that might in any way be inter-
preted as unethical or irregular. I do not know what those circum-
stances are at the present moment.

Senator COUZENS. HOW do you reach that conclusion, then?
Mr. VERHELLE. From the circumstances that surround his reputa-

tion and character.
Senator COTJZENS. IS that the only reason?
Mr. VERHELLE. There is nothing in here that would definitely tie

Dr. Davis himself into,any of these transactions.
Senator COUZENS. Was he only a trustee, or was he acting for

somebody else?
Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know that, sir; but apparently his affairs

were being handled by Mr. Sweeny, and all matters pertaining to his
transactions were referred directly to him and, quite apparently,
handled by him. That is indicated by the address used in connection
with the records pertaining to his transactions.

Senator COUZENS. And that fact, in itself, leads you to the con-
clusion that Mr. Davis is exonerated from all unethical practices; is
that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. That together with his standing in the community.
Senator COUZENS. YOU remember that Mr. Wiggin and Mr.

Mitchell had great standing in their community at one time, so I
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hardly think the committee will be impressed with that particular
conclusion.

Mr. VERHELLE. Except that the full circumstances pertaining to
these transactions would have to be known before any condemnation
could be made of the man.

Senator COTTZENS. I agree with that. I am not trying to condemn
Dr. Davis. I am just trying to find out by what mental process you
reach that conclusion; that is sill.

The CHAIRMAN. At the time of your report, as I understand it,
Dr. Davis appeared as being indebted for some commercial loans
and also for mortgage loans. Is that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. I did not quite hear.
The CHAIRMAN. At the time of your report Dr. Davis appeared

indebted for commercial loans and mortgage loans ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU do not know whether he has paid those or

not?
Mr. VERHELLE. I do not, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. He says, at least, that he has paid all his com-

mercial loans and also paid the mortgage, $1,200, and got back
his collateral.

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know.
The CHAIRMAN. If that was done, that was done after your report

and through the receiver, I suppose ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I suppose so, sir; I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, among the documents that you

produced last week before this committee, and which included this
confidential memorandum, there was a memorandum addressed by
you to Mr. Wilson W. Mills, dated June 16, 1932, which has been
marked for identification as exhibit no. 24 of January 25,1934, which
I now show you. Will you please look at it and tell us if you can
identify it as a true and correct copy of a memorandum submitted by
you on or about that date to Mr. Mills ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after examining paper). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Memorandum June 16,1932, Verhelle to Mills, heretofore marked

" Committee Exhibit No. 24 for identification, Jan. 25,1924 ", was re-
ceived in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 96, Jan. 30,
1934 ", and the same was subsequently read into the record by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. VERHELLE. Mr. Pecora, could I say one thing about that confi-
dential report before you leave it ?

Mr. PEOORA. Surely.
Mr. VERHELLE. I have not read that report since approximately the

time I wrote it, so that I am not at all familiar with the details of
those transactions. I have seen the report since, both in the hands of
Mr. Gano, whose name I could not recall the other day, and your
Mr. Ellis also had a copy of the report, I understand, about a month
ago. The transactions are all very hazy in my mind and it is diffi-
cult for me to go into detail in connection with them.

Senator COUZENS. After the rendering of the report to Mr. Mills,
did you discuss it with Mr. Mills at any time?
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Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. HOW late, after the issuance of the report?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say on May 19; sir.
Senator COTJZENS. The next day?
Mr. VERHELLE. The day of that letter.
Senator COTXZENS. That was the last time you discussed it with

Mr. Mills?
Mr. VERHELLE. TO the best of my recollection it is.
Senator COTJZENS. Did Mr. Mills assure you at that time that the

criticisms that you made would be remedied?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, he told me that he would review it, look into

it, and handle it.
Senator COTJZENS. That is the last you heard of it?
Mr. VERHELLE. Except a reference once or twice by him, but there

has been no discussion of it, I would say, since May 19.
Mr. PECORA. In the forwarding letter that accompanied this con-

fidential memorandum to Mr. Mills, which is dated May 19, 1932,
you state [reading]:

In re-reading this memorandum, I have noticed the omission of a large
number of items similar to those outlined herein, some of which have been
covered in memorandums and statements previously given and made to cer-
tain directors. Because of your desire to have this memorandum at once I
have not had the opportunity to supply the memorandums referred to. I will
obtain them for you as rapidly as possible.

Did you thereafter, Mr. Verhelle, obtain those other memoran-
dums and forward them to Mr. Mills?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; I did not. That letter was written be-
cause Mr. Mills indicated that he wanted the report to be absolutely
complete beyond question, and did not want to have to go back to
these transactions, or to these individuals again after this report was
rendered. This report was made up, and I was in error the other
day when the question of the definition of examination was brought
up. This report was made up during the time that an examination
of the bank was being made by the National Banking Department.
I t was done as rapidly as I could assemble the information, and I
did not want to assume the responsibility or did not want to go on
record as stating that2 aside from these transactions, there was noth-
ing else that was subject to comment. I made up no further mem-
orandums that I can recall, due to the fact that I wanted to wait and
see the method in which the report was handled, so as to have some
indication of the method in which the information should be fur-
nished.

Senator COTJZENS. What other directors had you given memoran-
dums to, referred to in your letter of transmittal ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I think they are covered, sir, in the officers'
minutes.

Mr. PECORA. What period of time is covered by these memo-
randums?

Mr. VERHELLE. I know that immediately prior to this report a
memorandum was made up, which was shown to me a few days ago,
or a few weeks ago, again by Mr. Gano, who was apparently check-
ing into it, and I do not recall exactly to which officers or directors
that memorandum was handed.
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Mr. PECORA. Was it handed to any of the directors or officers whosb
acts $re commented upon and criticized by you in this confidential
memorandum?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say was the date of your resignation

as comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I think it was November 7.
Mr. PECORA. 1932?
Mr. VERHELLE. 1932.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall that you told us that your resignation was

requested by Mr. Mills, but at the time he made the request he ex-
pressed very genuine regret on his part that he had to make such a
request of you?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He indicated at that time that he was not responsible

for the making of the request, did he not?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He was then the chairman of the board of the bank?
Mr. VERHELLE. I believe he was, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did he say anything which led you to infer or to

believe that the request for your resignation was a result, directly
or indirectly, of your criticisms and comments in this confidential
memorandum?

Mr. VERHELLE. He stated at the time that it was not.
Mr. PECORA. Did he state why the request for your resignation

was made ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I believe that I said something to the effect that

probably this report had some connection with it, and that he, quite
naturally, denied that. I think he said something to the effect
that it had nothing to do with it.

Mr. PECORA. Did he tell you any reason why the request for your
resignation was made?

Mr. VERHELLE. I have some recollection to the effect that it was
due to the state of mind, or something else, of certain of the officers.

Mr. PECORA. Which officers?
Mr. VERHELLE. He did not say, and I did not press him on that

point.
Mr. PECORA. Your own feeling was that the request for your

resignation was due, in whole or in part, to the criticisms you made
in this confidential memorandum?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say in part; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t appears that Mr. Ballantyne presented his resig-

nation as president and director of the Detroit Bankers Co. at a
meeting of the board of directors of that company held on May 17,
1932, effective as of May 31, 1932. The date of the presentation of
his resignation precedes the date of your confidential memorandum
or report to Mr. Mills by 1 day.

Mr. VERHELLE. I believe you have the wrong date, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I am reading the date from a photostatic copy

of the minutes of the meeting of the board of directors of the De-
troit Bankers Co. held on May 17, 1932, and the entry in the min-
utes of the meeting pertaining thereto reads completely as follows
[reading]:
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Resignation of John Ballantyne. The resignation of Mr. Ballantyne as
president and director of the Detroit Bankers Co. wasi presented, read, and
ordered filed. Upon motion made, seconded, and unanimously adopted, the
resignation was accepted with regret, effective as of May 31, 1932.

Incidentally, let me say that at the same meeting of the board of
directors the resignation of Mr. Mark A. Wilson, as vice president of
the Detroit Bankers Co. was presented, and on motion unanimously
accepted, effective forthwith.

At the same time, and at the same meeting, it appears from the
minutes thereof that the resignation of D. Dwight Douglas, as vice
president and director of the Detroit Bankers Co., was also presented
and, on motion, accepted, effective forthwith.

Also, at the same meeting, the resignation of Mr. Fred J. Eobinson
as a director of the Detroit Bankers Co. was presented and, on mo-
tion, accepted, effective forthwith.

Senator COUZENS. Are there any other resignations ?
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all at this meeting.
This confidential report, I believe you testified last week, was given

also to Mr. Ballantyne, that is, a copy of it, at the same time you
gave a copy of it to Mr. Mills. Do you know whether or not the
resignation of Mr. Ballantyne was prompted in any way by any of
the conditions disclosed by you in this confidential memorandum?

Mr. VERHEUIE. I would say definitely that it was not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why would you say definitely it was not—that Mr.

Ballantyne's resignation was not in any way influenced by this con-
fidential memorandum of yours or by the conditions you disclosed
in it? Before you answer the question, let me remind you of the
testimony Mr. Ballantyne gave here last Friday afternoon, to the
effect that at the time he resigned he felt that he could not stay in
the bank any longer and retain his self-respect. You heard him
testify to that effect, did you not ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know why he resigned ? You say he did

not resign on that account. Why did he resign, if you know ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I am sorry—Mr. Ballantyne, I thought,

answered that question certainly much better than I could possibly
hope to.

The CHAIRMAN. If you do not know, just say you do not know
and let us go on. If you do know, state it. That is all.

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know anything else than he stated here, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU do not know what?
Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know of any other reasons than the rea-

sons he has outlined here.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, the memorandum which you addressed

to Mr. Mills on June 16, 1932, and which has been received in evi-
dence here this morning as Committee's Exhibit No. 96, reads as
follows [reading] :

It is recommended that $600,000 be transferred from the current period profit
account to the reserve for contingencies account before the next call.

Respectfully,
J. F. V., Comptroller.

What was the reason for that recommendation of yours?
Mr. VERHEMiE. I probably felt that the reserve account should be

bolstered up, and that there were undivided profits there at least to
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the amount set forth in that memorandum, which should be used for
that purpose. The reason for the statement " before the next call "
was probably in order that this would be done so that no statement
would be made public indicating—I believe that was $600,000?

Mr. PECORA. $600,000.
Mr. VERHELLE. Indicating $600,000 more of undivided profits than

there would be there should the reserve account be bolstered up to
that extent.

Mr. PECORA. What was considered to be the desirability of bolster-
ing up the reserve account before the issuance of the next statement
in response to the comptroller's call for a report of condition?

Mr. VERHELLE. The principal reason would be so as to not reflect
an erroneous impression that the bank had made a certain amount
of money. I do not recall exactly the particular circumstances re-
garding that, that is, as to what their figures were, and what had
been contributed to the reserve account up to that particular time,
but I presume that the amount contributed to that account had not
been sufficient, in. my opinion, at that time to properly take care of
the reserve account.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the transfer that you recom-
mended in this memorandum was made?

Mr. VERHELLE. I have been trying to recall it, and I do not recall,
sir, whether it was or not.

Mr. PECORA. Was this recommendation part of a desire to " win-
dow dress " the condition of the bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t was just the opposite, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that certain conditions would be shown in the call

statement?
Mr. VERHELLE. The effect of that would be the very opposite.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it desired to be done before the next call ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Because at that time the statement would be pub-

lished indicating undivided profits $600,000 more than actually
would be there if that transfer were made.

Mr. PECORA. Did you want to reduce the item of undivided profits
by $600,000?

Mr. VERHELLE. I doubt very much whether that would have re-
duced it from the previous call. I presume that the earnings during
that period were probably considerably in excess of that amount, and
I doubt seriously whether that would have affected the undivided
profits as compared with the previous call.

Mr. PECORA. One of the other documents produced by you last
week and marked for identification as " Committee's Exhibit No. 29,
of January 25,1934 ", consists of a copy of a memorandum addressed
by you to Mr. Mills under date of May 27, 1932. I now show you
that exhibit, marked for identification. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of the memo-
randum submitted by you to Mr. Mills on or about the date which it
bears?

Mr. VERHELLE (after examining paper). Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Memorandum May 27,1932, Verhelle to Mills, heretofore marked

" Committee's Exhibit No. 29 for Identification, January 25, 1934 ",
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was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 97, Janu-
ary 30,1934 ", and the same was subsequently read into the record by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum received in evidence as Commit-
tee's Exhibit No. 97 of this date contains, among other things, the
following statement [reading]:

In line with this same subject, and while you are considering organization,
I want to take the opportunity to suggest to you the substance of recom-
mendations that have been made to the senior executive loaning officers of
the bank from time to time during the' past 2 years.

The best evidence to the fact that our present system is wrong lies in the
terrific losses which we have incurred in the past and are still suffering from
day to day.

What did you have in mind, or to what, specifically, did you refer
by that language ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I believe I referred to the organization of the
loaning groups, together with their relationship to the credit de-
partment.

Mr. PECORA. What were the terrific losses referred to?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say that they are the items that the ex-

aminers placed in the loss columns at the times of their examinations.
Mr. PECORA. That refers specifically to the operations or the ac-

tivities of some of the senior officers. Can you designate the officers
that you had in mind?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, sii\ it hardly refers to the operations of the
senior executive officers. I t refers to the operations of the loaning
groups, and their relationship with the credit department, and the
organization of the loaning groups themselves.

Mr. PECORA. Can you not designate the officers bv name?
Mr. VERHELLE. There were probably thirty to fifty loaning officers

in that bank, sir. This referred to the organization of them, as
between themselves and the credit department.

Mr. PECORA. When you referred to the relations of these officers,
what did you mean?

Mr. VERHELLE. I meant their particular physical and other inter-
departmental set-ups, through which they would receive the greatest
benefits from the sources at their disposal, which were used for the
investigation of names and the development of credits.

Mr. PECORA. In this same memorandum you say as follows, or you
make the following recommendation [reading] :

All matters pertaining directly and indirectly to one name should be handled
by one officer, irrespective of the division of the alphabet in which the name may
fall, and the customer's choice should determine the officer. Incidentally, the
amount of paper dependent upon endorsement for its value is completely out
of line with other banking institutions.

Tell us more in detail what yoj^ found to be the facts that evoked
this recommendation from you.

Mr. VERHELLE. The set-up had been made requiring the customers
to go to certain officers in connection with their loans. These officers
depended entirely upon the first letter of the last name of the cus-
tomer. My thought in the matter was that this meant that a new
officer had to become thoroughly acquainted again with the financial
condition of the borrower, and that the arrangements that had been
negotiated as between borrower and the bank would again have to be
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reinstated, and for a multitude of other minor reasons. My thought
was that it was a better plan to have the customer go to the particular
officer who was.familiar with his financial situation; and, further-
more, that all of his transactions—that is, ail of his loans—should be
handled through that one officer or loaning group, so that that loan-
ing group would be familiar with all the transactions involving that
particular customer.

Mr. PECORA. What were the facts you found which called forth
particularly the comment [reading]:

IncidentaUy, the amount of paper depending upon endorsement for its value
is completely out of line with other banking institutions?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not recall what the percentages were, but I do
know that at time the amount of such paper considerably exceeded
the normal amount of that type of paper carried by a bank.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whose endorsements were in question?
Mr. VERHELLE. IN O ; that is just a particular type of paper, sir.

That is paper depending upon the endorsements of others than the
maker.

Mr. PECORA. Did any of those notes include those endorsed by
officers of the bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. Such as there were, I believe I outlined, or they
were outlined in various reports submitted, I am sure, by the per-
sonnal department, and so forth; but that would be an infinitesimal
amount, and had nothing to do with that particular comment.

Mr. PECORA. YOU found, in making the examinations which were
covered in your confidential memorandum to Mr. Mills, which is in
evidence, that there were officers of the bank who apparently had
received the benefit of discounts of paper signed by persons other
than themselves, did you not?

Mr. VERHELLE. TO the extent that it was indicated in that confi-
dential report at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Did you make mention of those instances, and of all
those instances, in the confidential report to Mr. Mills ?

Mr. VERHELLE. All those that I had verified and knew to be a
fact, I stated in there. That is, I went absolutely according to the
records of the bank, and outlined all the transactions which might be
subject to criticism.

Mr. PECORA. Among those transactions which you so characterized
and called attention to in your confidential memorandum were trans-
actions in which officers who received the benefits of those discounts,
did not have their names appear whatsoever on the discounted paper.
Do you recall such instances?

Mr. VERHELLE. I wonder if I may have that question once again?
(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. VERHELLE. I do not right now, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I show you another one of the documents pro-

duced by you last week, which was marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
61" , for identification on January 25 last. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a memoran-
dum submitted by you to the operating committee on June 1, 1932 ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after examining paper). I do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
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(Memorandum June 1, X932, Verhelle to operating committee,
heretofore marked for identification " Committee's Exhibit 61" , Jan.
25, 1934, was received in evidence, marked "Committee's Exhibit
No. 98 ", Jan. 30, 1934, and the same was subsequently read into
the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum has been marked in evidence as
" Committee's Exhibit No. 98 " of this date, and contains the follow-
ing statement, Mr. Verhelle [reading] :

Due to the daggers origiiiating with our employees' loans, it is recommended
that we determine the total liability of all officers and employees and that no
officer or employee of any of the units, whose total unsecured liabilities exceed
three times his or her annual salary, be permitted to handle cash or securities.
If the officer or employee is past 55-years of age this limit should be placed at
unsecured liabilities of twice the annual salary.

What were the circumstances that called forth this recommenda-
tion?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not specifically recall, sir. I think the cir-
cumstances are possibly outlined in the operating committee minutes
of that particular day.

Mr. PECORA. What were the dangers to which you referred in this
memorandum ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Predicated on the same theory as the present rules
and regulations recently covered by the Banking Act of 1933 are
predicated upon.

The CHAIRMAN. Had many loans been made to employees?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO new loans were made to employees at that time,

sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I did not get you.
Mr. VERHELLE. NO new loans were made to employees at that time,

sir.
Mr. PECORA. NO new loans ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. The chairman did not ask you that.
Mr. VERHELLE. I beg your pardon.
The CHAIRMAN. I asked you if loans had been made to employees?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess now until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 1 p.m., Tuesday, Jan. 30, 1934, a recess was taken

until 2 p.m. of the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Upon the expiration of the noon recess the committee reconvened
at 2 o'clock p.m.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order, please.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, may I state for the purpose of the

record that communication has been received from Dr. C. R. Davis,
of Detroit, Mich., in which in substance he states that, owing to the
physical condition of Mr. Donald N. Sweeny, the attendance of Mr.
Sweeny before this committee in response to a subpena which has
been served upon him would subject Mr. Sweeny to possible serious
consequences to his health. He indicates further that Mr. Sweenjr is
willing to give such testimony as may be desired of him at his bedside
in his home.
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TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VEKHEIXE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, among the other memoranda which you
produced last week is this one marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 17
for identification as of January 25, 1934 ", which purports to be a
copy of a memorandum submitted by you to Mr. Wilson W. Mills,
chairman of the board, First Wayne National Bank, dated May 5,
1932. Will you look at the document in question and tell me if it is
a true and correct copy of the memorandum submitted by you to
Mr. Mills on or about that date ?

Mr. VERHELLE. It is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Memorandum from Joseph F. Verhelle to Wilson W. Mills, dated

May 5, 1932, previously marked for identification, upon being ad-
mitted in evidence, was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 99, Jan,
30, 1934 ", and appears in full at the end of today's record.)

Mr. PECORA. Among the rules that you recommended in this
memorandum be adopted by the bank is the following, designated
as "Item No. 12":

That a report be submitted to the loan groups by the operating end of the
loan department—that is, the discount cage—which report will go to all of
the loaning officers and which will cover all loans. The loaning officers should
not have access to the liabiUty ledgers nor to the notes, and all loans should
be reviewed by the entire group. This procedure involves considerable ex-
planation, all of which has been covered in memorandums previously submitted
and which we will be glad to review with you at your pleasure.

What reason did you have, or what reasons did you have, for
advancing this particular recommendation?

Mr. VERHELLE. A note to a bank is about as .important to it as its
cash. The liability record itself retains practically the same posi-
tion. I t was always very difficult to keep the liability records in
balance and to keep the notes properly balanced up. I t was with
that in mind, together with the fact that it was better practice to
definitely place the responsibility for the notes in the hands of some
specific individual or limited number of individuals, that that recom-
mendation was made.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you consider it undesirable that the loan-
ing officers should not have access to the liability ledgers?

Mr. VERHELLE. There are quite a number of reasons for that, and
it is general practice to keep the liability ledgers and the notes
directly under the control of others than those handling the notes.
I t serves many purposes, the principal and outstanding one being
that the discount teller will normally see to it that the new note
taken either as a renewal or a part renewal will have and contain
all of the endorsements that the original note contained; that the
same individuals will definitely be liable therefor on the renewed
note as they were on the old note. I think that is about the total.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, why did you recommend in this
memorandum that the loaning officers should not have access to the
notes?

Mr. VERHELLE. My explanation on the endorsements pertained
to the notes. The liability ledger is merely a ledger sheet contain-
ing the debits and credits, the amount, that is, the payments and the

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES 5 2 7 3

amounts loaned out in connection with that account, and acts more
or less as a control on the notes themselves, so that you require two
records in order to determine your loaning position. One is your
liability record, which determines for you the amount of money
you have loaned out and outstanding, and through those records
you can determine the direct borrower normally, and the note itself
indicates, generally speaking, two other facts not covered by the
liability record, one of which is the collateral securing the note
and/or the other is the record of the endorsers of the note.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Mr. Verhelle, hadn't you found something
in your confidential investigation of the bank which prompted you
to make the specific recommendation that loaning officers should not
be permitted access either to the liability ledgers or to the notes
themselves?

Mr. VERHELLE. I think that that entire memorandum is rendered
practically simultaneously with or just prior to the rendering of
this other report and that the two of them are definitely connected.

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum is dated May 5, 1932. Your con-
fidential report to Mr. Mills is dated May 18, 1932, or just about 2
weeks after this memorandum. What had you found in your in-
vestigation of this bank that prompted you specifically to recommend
the adoption of a rule which would prohibit the loaning officers of
the bank from having access either to the notes or to the liability
ledgers?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say that the first and outstanding point
was the difficulty of balancing the notes and the liability ledgers
themselves.

Mr. PECORA. HOW was that difficulty enhanced or created by the
loaning officers having access to the records and papers of the bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. Because quite frequently they would call for a
record and fail to return it, and the result would be that it would
be necessary to check out the term in which liability card is missing,
and it is very definitely proper practice and common in the majority
of institutions to restrict the use of the liability ledgers and the use
of the notes to one or very few specific individuals. I t must be borne
in mind that there were a very large number of loaning officers here,
and it might sometimes be difficult to determine just who had it,
because one man might pass it on to another, and so.forth.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the primary and principal reason why you
recommended this rule?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say that that was probably the outstand-
ing consideration in the recommendation of that rule.

Mr. PECORA. NOW you said that this memorandum of May 5,1932,
that contains this recommendation is to be read in connection with
your confidential memorandum of May 18,1932.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I find in your confidential memorandum of May 18,

1932, which is Exhibit No. 95 in evidence, the following statement
that you incorporated in i t :

Before entering into a discussion on the types of transactions involving the
officers of the bank, it should be stated that under the systems in use it was
entirely possible for a loaning officer to borrow or loan to himself or anyone
else and discharge his liability without the matter coming to the attention
of those concerned.
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Does that item embodied in your confidential memorandum sug-
gest to you the reason why you recommended this rule?

Mr. v ERHELLE. The carrying out of that particular rule would not
have eliminated that possibility.

Mr. PECORA. I t would have reduced it to a minimum perhaps?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t would have reduced it some, possibly, but it

would not have eliminated it definitely.
Mr. PECORA. I do not know why you called attention in your

confidential memorandum to the possibility under the existing sys-
tem in the bank for loaning officers to make loans to themselves and
discharge the obligation without anyone else learning of the trans-
action.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, there is no reason why that particular rule
that you have quoted there should of necessity stop that possibility.

Mr. PEOORA. Except that if your rule, the rule you recommend
were adopted, such a loaning officer could not go to the bank's
records and take out his note—isn't that so?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; it is not.
Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, just a simple removal of that note from

that file would still have left a record behind it that would have
indicated who was owing and how much. That is, there still would
have been the liability card and there still would have been the
journals of the department, through which it could be checked, and
certainly the removal of the note would have left the department out
of balance that night so that it would be necessary for the clerks to
check out their work and determine just what note was missing.
That rule would not have eliminated that possibility to which you
refer.

Mr. PEOORA. In your memorandum of May 18, 1932, immediately
following the item that I have just read to you therefrom appears
this: " I t is understood that definite steps have been taken to place
the liability ledgers under control and remove the original notes
frosm the control of the loaning officers." I infer from that that
the rule which you recommended Jn your report or memorandum
of May 5, 1932 had been adopted?

Mr. VERHELLE. I have a notion that it was, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the fact that you refer to the change in the

system whereby liability ledgers were placed under control and
the original notes removed from the control of the loaning officers,
right after you call attention to the weakness of the system which
made it possible for a loaning officer of the bank to borrow from
the bank and discharge his liability without its coming to the
knowledge of anybody else, suggests to me that you had found that
that practice had been followed by loaning officers of the bank.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, my recommendations were not necessarily
based on things that had gone before but on the possibilities of the
things that could be done as well, and therefore to check the system
to determine the possibilities that lay in that system in order to tie
up all of the methods and means whereby any practices that were
not proper could be eliminated.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, tell us frankly if you had found those
practices to have been followed on the part of the loaning officers
of the bank.
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Mr. VERHELLE. If I did, it would be mentioned in that report, sir,
Mr. PECORA. I t is mentioned in the report; that is, the system under

which it was possible to do it is mentioned.
Mr. VERHELLE. The specific transaction would have been mentioned

in that report.
Senator COUZENS. Well, Mr. Verhelle, I may be dumb, but I

haven't got the system yet in my mind under which this could have
been operated. I wish you would explain it. You say, " I t should
be stated that under the systems in use it was entirely possible for
a loaning officer to borrow or loan to himself or anyone else and
discharge his liability without the matter coming to the attention
of those concerned." How would that system have been operated?
You said it was a possibility, but you did not say how it could be
worked.

Mr. VERHELLE. I did not want to make a record of the 246 ways
in which to defraud a bank.

Senator COUZENS. Isn't this one specific way that a bank could be
defrauded?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not believe that I had that particular way in
mind at that time, because the one big question for consideration was
the recovery department, which in itself would have eliminated in
itself, without any further check, all possibility of such an item as
we are discussing here now.

Senator COUZENS. I am still undetermined how a system like that
could be worked, and I think it is of importance to this committee
to know how a system could be worked.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I will explain one way in which this thing
could be worked and which was definitely under consideration a,nd
which was being worked upon with a view to holding it in tow.

One is, assuming that a note was in the bank, and assume further
that the examiners came in and reviewed the notes with the officer
who is handling them. If that officer were to indicate to the
examiner that the note is worthless and the examiner therefore set
it up in his loss column, it was quite possible to have that note
charged off due to the fact that it was a loss item, and unless it were
followed up there would be no way of determining as to the type of
a loan it was.

Senator COUZENS. Well, assuming that the examiner had set the
note up as a loss, could it have been charged off without action of
the board of directors ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes; but the basis upon which the examiner
charged it off would be recognized.

Senator COUZENS. What examiner are you talking about now?
Mr. VERHELLE. By the national banking department, for instance.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but he does not charge off any losses?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; but he sets them up in the loss column.
Senator COUZENS. Not on your books; only in his report?
Mr. V&RHJ&LLE. In his report; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. But I am trying to find out how this loan could

be set up on the books of the bank without the action of the board.
Mr. VERHELLE. I t could not, without the action of the board.
Mr. PECORA. And so, as a matter of fact, then, an officer <jould not

borrow or loan to himself or anyone else and discharge his liability
175541—34—PT11 15
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without the matter coming to the attention of those concerned,
could he?

Mr. VERHELLE. The number of notes that are charged off is so
large that no board of directors could possibly expect to review each
item and know definitely the particular financial position of the
individual. He might have completely disappeared.

Senator COUZENS. Who might have disappeared?
Mr. VERHELLE. The borrower. There would be nothing further

they could do about it. There would be no way by which they
could check up to determine whether or not this individual can be
located or can be reached.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean the officer might have entirely dis-
appeared?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO ; I mean the man on the note.
Senator COUZENS. Well, you said the officer could borrow or loan

to himself. So that you must mean that the officer could have en-
tirely disappeared, it it happened to have been an officer's note.
Couldn't tnat have happened, according to your statement?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, hardly. That is a peculiar construction to
place on it.

Senator COUZENS. That is not my construction. I am using your
English, if I understand it correctly. I assume that when the board
of directors vote to charge off these loans or loss items they would
have them submitted to them for that action, would they not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Would that be one of the officers who would

be concerned, as referred to in your memorandum here?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that would be upon the recommendation of

a group of officers.
Senator COUZENS. That the loan be charged off?
Mr. VERHELLE. Those officers who review the report to the exam-

iners, for instance, would generally be the ones to make the
recommendation.

Senator COUZENS. The officers in making the recommendation to
the board of directors to charge off an officer's loan might do that
without anyone knowing about it except the board of directors,
whom you say were unable to pass upon all these numerous items?

Mr. VERHELLE. I think that—I would like to read that paragraph
there, because I cannot quite follow your interpretation.

Senator OOUZENS. I t is peculiarly phrased to me, and I do not
understand it. I have been in a bank a long time, and I do not
understand how that could be Worked.

Mr. VERHELLE. This would be by means of an accommodation
loan.

Senator COUZENS. TO whom? To anyone, to an officer, or what?
Mr. VERHELLE. TO anyone. That officer's name certainly would

not appear on the note, because, quite naturally, the name would be
recognized.

Senator COUZENS. SO that would be a case of someone else other
than an officer, but you also include an officer's loan in that memo-
randum.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, presume that Jones
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Senator COUZENS (interposing). Who is Jones now? Is he an
officer, for example?

Mr. VERHELLE. We will say that he is.
Senator COUZENS. All right; go ahead.
Mr. VERHELLE. Who has the right to make loans, who has the

authority to make loans.
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLE. Makes out the note, signs it with the name of

Smith.
Senator COUZENS. Ot, then he forges it in the first instance then,

because he does not sign his own name; is that true?
Mr. VERHELLE. I don't know whether that would be forgery or

not.
Senator COUZENS. Well, it would be obtaining money under false

pretenses, would it not?
Mr. VERHELLE. Oh, yes; it would be the wrong thing, beyond a

doubt.
Senator COUZENS. All right. Follow on after Jones got the money

by signing someone else's name to the note. Follow that through
and see how it works.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, Smith has disappeared by the time this note
falls due. The examiner comes in and determines that due to the
bank's inability to locate Smith, therefore this note is a loss.

Senator COUZENS. In spite of the fact that Jones got the money ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. I think I understand it now.
Mr. VERHELLE. There are a number of ways and methods.
Senator COUZENS. That is one way that occurs to you, is it?
Mr. VERHELLE. That is one way that occurs to me, yes. And

numerous other ways; and certain recommendations were made
whereby practically every conceivable method that could be used
would be definitely eliminated.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, how could the hypothetical case
that you have just discussed with Senator Couzens be precluded by
the adoption of a rule which prohibited access to loaning officers
to the notes and liability ledgers in the bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. That is exactly what I suggested, Mr. Pecora,
that that rule does not preclude the possibility of that particular act.

Mr. PECORA. Then there must have been something else that you
learned in connection with the loaning activities of the loaning offi-
cers of the bank that prompted you to make this recommendation,

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, it is of vital importance to keep the records
in balance and to facilitate the balancing of the records, and my
recollection is that that was by far the principal reason for that
particular recommendation right there.

Mr. PECOJ&A. What were the other things that it was possible in
your opinion, under the system that you found to exist in the bank
at the time you made the examination, that led to this confidential
memorandum, which you say made it " entirely possible for a loan-
ing officer to borrow or loan himself or anyone else and discharge
his liability without the matter coming to the attention of those
concerned ", others in the bank?
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Mr. VERHELLE. I did not quite get the first part of that.
Mr. PECORA. What were the other things that you found were pos-

sible to do whereby a loaning officer could borrow or loan money to
himself or to anyone else and discharge the liability without the
matter coming to the attention of other officers ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, at one stage of the game in any transaction,
in order to discharge the loan without paying it, the loan must be
charged off. That is one definite channel through which it must
pass.

Mr. PECORA. But the charge-off, you say, cannot be made without
the authorization of the board?1

Mr. VERHELLE. NO ; but the board would have no way of determin-
ing—no board would in any good-sized bank have any method
whereby they could independently or individually determine—the
actual financial condition of all 01 the large number of charge-offs
that take place. They would have to rely upon the officers them-
selves. A method was provided somewhere whereby all of the
charged-off items would pass into an entirely new group of people
who had not anything to do with the making of the loans, so as to
prevent the possibility of such a thing happening.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were not making recommendations for the adop-
tion of rules upon idle grounds, were you?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They were based upon what you had learned were

practices?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And these rules were designed by you to prohibit or

preclude those practices?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, not only that, but also to facilitate the work

as well.
Mr. PECORA. In your memorandum of May 18,1932, you took oc-

casion to refer to existing systems in use in the bank under which
it was possible for a loaning officer to borrow or loan to himself or
to anyone else and to discharge his liability without the matter com-
ing to the attention of those concerned. And you also say «in this
memorandum:

It is understood that definite steps have been taken to place the liability
ledgers under control and remove the original notes from the control of the
loaning officers.

Those steps apparently consisted of the adoption of a rule that you
recommended in your memorandum of May 5,1932?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, it would seem to me that the opening state-
ment there saying that it is possible, and then following it up with
the statement that steps have already been taken to accomplish this
other, that I very definitely felt that this other—in fact, I know that
I did—felt that this other rule was not going to obviate the possi-
bility, not" going to eliminate the possibility, covered by the first
section of that paragraph.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, the possibilities enumerated or referred to
by you in the memorandum of May 18 would not have been possi-
bilities unless the loaning officer, through his access to the liability
ledgers as well as to the notes, could have removed the notes and
the liability ledgers or the entries thereon relating to any such loan?
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Mr. VERHELLE. I t still would have been possible to do that very
thing which I outlined in the beginning in the first section that you
have read, even though the liability ledgers and the notes were under
the control.

Mr. PECORA. If the liability ledgers and the notes were under the
control of persons other than the loaning officers, would it still have
been possible for the loaning officers under any of the systems you
found in use in the bank to make loans to themselves or to their
own nominees or designees and discharge the liability without others
in the bank learning of the transaction!

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were those systems that permitted that ?
Mr. VERHELLE. That theoretical transaction that we have just

outlined is not in any way eliminated by the control of the note or
the liability ledger.

Mr. PECORA. What other systems were there in vogue that enabled
loaning officers to do those things?

Mr. VERHELLE. Of course, the control of the note did prevent one
phase or one method.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; we understand that, but Mr. Pecora is
asking some other method now.

Mr. PECORA. The reason I ask is because in your confidential memo-
randum you refer to " systems in use ", not " a system "; but you
mention the plural. So there must have been more than one sys-
tem. You described one. What were the other systems?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, there is a system in use in the discount de-
partment, a system in use in the special loan department or recovery
department^ as we have termed it here, and it is a combination of
the two which I definitely felt if it were correct would permanently
and very definitely eliminate the possibility of that type of trans-
action.

Mr. PECORA. Among the other documents that you produced last
week and which were marked for identification is this one marked
"Committee's Exhibit No. 42 for Identification" on January 25
last, which consists of what purports to be a copy of a memorandum
or letter addressed by you to Mr. John Ballantyne under date of
March 28,1932. Will you please look at it and tell me if you recog-
nize it to be a true and correct copy of such a letter or memorandum
that you addressed to Mr. Ballantyne at that time?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say that this copy was corrected, sir, before
it was sent out.

Mr. PECORA. Was what?
Mr. VERHELLE. Was corrected before it was sent out.
Mr. PECORA. In what respects?
Mr. VERHELLE. I notice pjencil notations on here.
Mr. PECORA. DO the pencil notations indicate the corrections that

were made in a final draft?
Mr. VERHELLE. Not necessarily all of them. They would definitely

indicate to me that I corrected this, because I would not have sent
the memorandum with the pencil notations on it.

Mr. PECORA. Would that copy with the lead-pencil corrections that
appear upon the face thereof indicate the final form, giving effect
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to the lead-pencil notations, of the memorandum when submitted to
Mr. Ballantyne?

Mr. VERHELiiE. Not necessarily, sir. I t all depends upon whether
I redictated this or whether I just returned it with the idea of
making these particular changes. I am trying to recall that right
now.

Mr. PECORA. The fact is that, among the papers you produced last
week, that is the only draft of such a memorandum that was con-
tained therein.

Mr. VERHELLE. Under the terms of the subpena I produced every-
thing that I had along this line.

Mr. PECORA. I don't get you, Mr. Verhelle.
Mr. VERHELLE. I say under the terms specified in the subpena I

produced this, and it would seem to me that I probably—in fact, I
am almost certain that this was rewritten, and I don't know whether
or not other changes were made and the pencil notations contained
herein.

Mr. PECORA. HOW do you account for the fact that you have a
copy of a tentative draft among your possessions and not a copy of
the memorandum in its final form?

Mr. VERHELTAE. Because I probably took this home to work on it,
as I did with a lot of things.

Mr. PECORA. I observe that you gave generally similar testimony
last week, when I asked you to identify what purported to be a copy
of another memorandum addressed by you to Mr. Ballantyne. In
referring to that memorandum last week you also said you were not
sure whether or not that actual memorandum or any copy thereof
had been delivered to Mr. Ballantyne. But I have observed here
today that you have no hesitancy in identifying copies of memoranda
that I have shown you addressed to Mr. Mills. I am wondering, Mr.
Verhelle, if your memory is hazy about memorandums addressed to
Mr. Ballantyne and clear about those addressed to Mr. Mills.

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; there would be nothing
Mr. PECORA. HOW is that?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; I don't believe that that has
Mr. PECORA. Well, you recall dictating that memorandum, a copy

of which I have just shown you?
Mr. VERHELLE. I think I do.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Memorandum dated May 28, 1932, from Joseph F. Verhelle to

John Ballantyne, previously marked " Committee Exhibit No. 42 for
Identification" on January 25, 1934, was thereupon, upon being
received in evidence, designated " Committee Exhibit No. 100, Jan-
uary 30,1934", and appears in full at the end of today's record.)

Mr. VERHELLE. This particular one happens to be marked up.
Senator COXTZENS. Of course, you could have marked that up most

any time.
Mr. VERHELLE. But I did not.
Mr. PECORA. This memorandum or copy thereof has been received

in evidence as Committee's Exhibit No. 100 of this date. Let me ask
you if the lead-pencil notations or corrections that appear on the face
thereof are in your handwriting?
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Mr, VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I notice in this memorandum you say, among other

things, as follows—first let me state that it is dated March 28, 1932,
and is addressed specifically as follows:

Mr. John BaUantyne, president Detroit Bankers Co.—

And then it says:
The following is an unusually frank discussion of our organization. Please

<lo not consider me presumptuous.

Later on you state as follows in this memorandum:
The purpose of this memorandum, however, is to find a means whereby the

officers may be informed of their responsibilities, this being considered necessary
for the following reasons:

A considerable group of senior officers who handled a large variety of func-
tions in their old institutions do not appear to have any specific duties or
responsibilities. These men are of such senior rank from the standpoint
of their titles that their activities either require almost constant meetings or
else almost invariably result in embarrassment to the official staff as well as
themselves.

What did you mean by that, Mr. Verhelle?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I would say that they either had to meet

continuously to discuss things or else one would do something and
another would not know about it and the result would be an embar-
rassing situation.

Mr. PECORA. Did you also mean to call attention to the fact that a
large number of senior officers had no specific duties or responsibili-
ties assigned to them and hence were in one another's way?

Mr. VERHELLE. Not necessarily, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, does it mean that ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say, " No."
Mr. PECORA. What did you mean then when you say that—
A considerable group of senior officers who handled a large variety of func-

tions in their old institutions do not appear to have any specific duties or
responsibilities.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that they continued to handle the variety of
subjects which they had handled prior to the consolidation.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, don't you say just the opposite to that? Don't
you say that they handled—you say—

A considerable group of senior officers who handled—

Speaking of the past—
a large variety of functions in their old institutions do not appear—

Speaking of the present—
to have any specific duties or responsibilities.

Mr. VERHELLE. NO; I would have to read that memorandum a
little more closely.

Mr. PECORA. Well, read that paragraph [handing document to Mr.
Verhelle]. I attach certain meaning and intendment to your lan-
guage there, but if you understand anything other than what peems
to me to be the plain meaning of the words you use I would like to
know what else you understand.

Mr. VERHELLE. In order to explain this you have to have just a
little bit of background in connection with this particular situation

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5282 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

at that particular time. This was after the consolidation of two
institutions with their physical quarters continued in their old loca-
tions, and directly thereafter during the next few months steps were
taken to consolidate the functions so that one functioh would be
assigned to one certain officer and another function to another officer.
As these became assigned in certain instances, quite naturally the
duties were different from the others, and there was a switching of
duties of these officers.

The result was that—and then I quote here:
A considerable group of senior officers handled large
Mr. PECORA (interposing). "Who handled "—"in their respective

institutions " you say. And that means you were referring to their
activities prior to the consolidation, which is prior to December 31,
1931?

Mr. VERHELOI. NO; not necessarily, because the duties were not
immediately changed due to the fact that a group of figures were
thrown together. The functions remained as they had been, but
were being shifted as slowly as possible, with the result that we got
here to the point of where, through this switching of functions and
the centralization of certain specific functions into certain officers and
the switching of officers themselves, for that matter, from one physi-
cal building to another, it resulted in a group of men having nothing
but more or less general activities; that is, waiting on the public
and handling whatever happened to come up, without any specific
duty being assigned.

Mr. PECORA. YOU don't say that in that language, do you Mr.
Verhelle?

Mr. VERHELLE. I don't say it in that language, but
Mr. PECORA. The language you use indicates, does it not, that at

the time you wrote that memorandum in March 1932 those senior
officers had no specific duties or responsibilities assigned to them?
Isn't that what you would gather from it?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I would say so; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Were they all drawing salaries ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that does not mean that they were not all

working.
Mr. PECORA. That is not the question. Were they all drawing

salaries?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, in this memorandum of March

28, 1932, marked Committee Exhibit No. 100 in evidence, you also
say this, referring to an investment committee which was headed by
Mr. Mark A. Wilson as chairman:

To extend their activities to all assets, the value of which is predicated on
securities other than real estate, will involve the appointment of a subcom-
mittee. This is highly desirable for the following reasons:

1. There are numerous corporations whose stock is used as coUateral, and
so forth, in the various units1, and to such an extent that if difficulties arose
in connection with the company, the losses wiU be passed to us.

2. Numerous unlisted securities are used as collateral to loans, and no
facilities are provided the loan officers from which they can determine the
actual value of the securities in them unless those involve real estate.

3. There are a few very heavy concentrations of collateral that should be
under constant surveillance by the investment committee., and upon which
arbitrary values should be set.
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Now, what were the facts and circumstances that you had ascer-
tained the existence of which prompted you to make that recom-
mendation in this memorandum?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say, principally, the amount of unlisted
collateral securing loans.

Mr. PECORA. YOU found that kind of collateral in considerable
volume in the various unit banks of the Detroit Bankers Co., did
you?

Mr. VERHEI/LE. I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. And what were the few very heavy concentrations

of collateral that you referred to in this paragraph of your memo-
randum, and as to which you recommended they should be under
constant surveillance by the investment committee, and upon which
arbitrary values should be set?

Mr. vERHELLE. Well, I would consider large concentration, any
stock of which a large portion of that outstanding is held as col-
lateral for a loan. Irrespective of the actual amount involved in
dollars, any one of those would be a large concentration.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say therfc were a few very heavy concentrations
of such collateral. What were those classes of collateral? Or,
rather, what kind of stock or security made up those few very heavy
concentrations ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after a pause as if in deep thought). I do not
know that I could answer that question.

Mr. PECORA. Well? did you find, for instance, heavy concentrations
of collateral consisting of capital stock of the Detroit Bankers Co.
in the various unit banks of the company?

Mr. VERHELLE. Of course, that would not be involved in that
recommendation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am asking if you found sufch heavy concen-
trations, I mean of that kind of stock.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, there was a large amount of stock of the
Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. About how much,was the volume of that stock held
as collateral against loans in the various unit banks?

Mr. VERHELLE. I have been trying to recall that figure, but I just
can't answer you.

Mr. PECORA. Just niake a little effort to give us even an approxi-
mation of it, will you?

Mr. VERHELLE (again lapsing into deep thought).
Mr. PECORA. Possibly in order to help you along I will say, my

recollection of the evidence here is that there was something like
one-million-seven-hundred-thousand-odd shares of that stock out-
standing. Is that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how many hundreds of thousands of those

shares did you find were pledged as collateral to secure loans in the
various unit banks?

Mr. VERHELLE. I just could not give you an approximate idea of
that. The figures are hazy in my mind, and I could not approximate
it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU could not even approximate it?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t is covered in the reports, I think.
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Mr. PECORA. In whose reports?
Mr. VERHELLE. I think in the bank examiner's reports.
Mr. PECORA. Of course it is, but I just want to see how much of it

you can tell this committee about in that respect.
Mr. VERHELLE (as if lapsing into deep thought again).
Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you specifically: Do you know of any other

collateral that was held as security for loans in any larger amounts
than in the case of the stock of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE (again lapsing into deep thought).
Senator COTJZENS. He seems to want to think it over a good deal.
Mr. PECORA. Can't you tell us?
Mr. VERHELLE. I cannot say; but that answer would not mean that

there was not.
Mr. PECORA. That there was not what?
Mr. VERHELLE. Any other stock that was carried in larger amounts.
Mr. PEOORA. YOU cannot think of any other stock that was more

heavily concentrated as collateral for loans than that of the Detroit
Bankers Co., can you?

Mr. VERHELLE. I cannot think of any. There might be some, but
I just can't think of any.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, in this memorandum marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 100 " in evidence you say as follows, under
the caption of " Detroit Company " :

This company acts as nominee for any of the units. It wiU take a con-
siderable length of time to place stock in the names of others, under control.
Stock has been transferred in the names of employees and their families in
a most negligent manner. In certain cases bank stocks or stocks that have
been charged off, have been carried in this manner, and it will take a con-
siderable length of time before we can know that we are receiving all the in-
come to which we are entitled, and that we are not subject to the liability
that normally accompanies the holding of bank stock. The use of this com-
pany as a nominee has resulted in the stoppage of a very substantial leak.

Now, Mr. Verhelle, do you recall the circumstances and facts that
prompted you to call Mr. Ballantyne's attention to that particular
matter?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I think that was more or less a review of all
the various i^ajor items, and I think I wanted it understood that
it would take some time to get that particular phase of it organized
to a point where the entire matter was left under the control which
it was intended to be produced through the use of that company.

Mr. PECORA. Had it been the practice or the custom of the Detroit
Bankers Co. to transfer to nominees, banks stocks that it held in
order to enable the company, and I mean the Detroit Bankers Co..
to avoid the liability that normally accompanies the holding ox
bank stock?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, the particular type of item that would go
into the Detroit Co. was collateral resulting from a loan that was

Mr. PECORA (interposing). I am not asking about collateral.
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that was the use of the Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. What was the use of the Detroit Co. ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t acted as nominee for the collateral in the way

of stocks securing, or the securities rather, securing loans. That
was the principal function.
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Senator COTJZENS. In other words, before you made a loan secured
by stock of the Detroit Bankers Co., for instance, you changed it
over to the Detroit Co. as nominee. Is that what you mean?

Mr. VERHELIIE. Not before the making of a loaii, but after the
loan was made, and if there was any difficulty indicated in the
matter of collection of that loan, in order to assure ourselves of the
collection of all dividends, why, the procedure—that is, the Detroit
Co. was named as nominee—so that dividends would be forwarded
direct to the bank, and so that the bank would definitely receive the
benefit of them. And, on top of that, there was one other use for it,
and that was in connection with collateral that appeared to be
worthless, and which might some day possibly again have some
value. The records of that company were set up so as to effect con-
trol over that type of collateral. The securities did not appear on
the books anywhere, because they had no specific value, and when the
occasion arose and they would obtain some value, if ever, why, then
they would be definitely recorded on some specific set of books.

Mr. PECORA. What Kind of stocks did you just refer to—bank
stocks?

Mr. VERHELLE. Any stocks.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, in view of the fact that in this memo-

randum you specifically called attention to the liability that normally
accompanies the holding of bank stock, isn't it apparent that what
you were referring to were bank stocks ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that particular phase of it refers to numer-
ous bank stocks which had accumulated, that is, that particular
phrase in that paragraph, where it refers to double liability, to
numerous bank stocks, where the stocks were of little or no value,
practically of no value I think in some cases, or where the bank
was paying a dividend and where in order to obtain that dividend,
a nominee was set up with a view to eliminating that particular
liabilty.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, this Detroit Bankers Co., or its unit
banks, would acquire title to bank stocks^ and in order to assure
itself of the collection of dividends that might be declared on those
bank stocks, you suggested that steps be taken to improve the system
then in vogue, and at the same time preserve in that system a feature
that would not subject the company to the usual statutory liability
accompanying the holding of bank stocks.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, the error in your question is that the bank
would not acquire title to those bank stocks. No, they would Hot
acquire title to them. In fact, there was a very intricate document,
which was drawn up and which was recorded with the transfer
agent, that the bank acted only as nominee, and I have forgotten the
details of it, but the attorneys are thoroughly familiar with it, and
drew it up; to indicate definitely on the records of the bank in
question that the only purpose in our having this stock transferred to
this nominee, was to obtain the dividends resulting from the stock
itself.

Mr. PECORA. And at the same time not subject the Detroit Bankers
Co. to the statutory liability accompanying the ownership of bank
stock?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, quite naturally, that was a part of it.
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Mr. PECORA. And that was an important part of it, wasn't it?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. And the Detroit Co. was organized essentially to pro-

vide that kind of medium, to enable the Detroit Bankers Co. to
accomplish those two objects.

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what other functions did the Detroit Co.

exercise?
Mr. VERHELLE. The Detroit Co. was organized as a security com-

pany. Then they liquidated and its corporate form was continued,
and it was used for that purpose.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; after its liquidation its organization was pre-
served so that it might function for those two purposes.

Mr. VERHELLE. That is, for the purpose of
Mr. PECORA (interposing). For the purpose of insuring the col-

lection of dividends on bank stocks, and at the same time putting
the ownership of those bank stocks in a company that could not
respond

Mr. VERHELLE (interposing). No.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). To statutory liability because of its

financial irresponsibility.
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir. I t was leaving the ownership with the

borrower definitely. The ownership of all the stocks and against
which the Detroit Co. acted as nominee, was to the best of my
knowledge very definitely left with the borrower, and the only
purpose, or the purpose served by this particular method .of pro-
cedure, was to definitely have the dividends resulting from that
stock sent to the institution handling the loan.

Senator COTTZENS. Well, I do not understand how, if the stock
remained in the name of the borrower, the bank paid the dividend
to the Detroit Co.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, that is something I can hardly give com-
plete information on, because, while I did discuss it at great length
and all that, I am sure you would get a much clearer information
from the attorneys. But my definite understanding is that the
ownership of the stock was left, and that the books of record with
the transfer agent, the registrar, indicated the old owner to be
the remaining owner after the transaction, but that the bank acted
purely as a dividend-collecting agency. Documents were so set
up, it seems to me, as to accomplish that particular end.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, had you any discussions with Mr. Ballan-
tyne prior to the writing by you of this memorandum of March
28, 1932, with respect to the subjects or items reviewed in this
memorandum ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know. I may have. I would like to look
over all of them. I can tell, probably, by doing that.

Mr, PECORA. All right [handing the paper to the witness].
Mr. VERHELLE (after looking over the papers). I think I did, sir,

on numerous occasions [handing the papers back to Mr. Pecora].
Mr. PECORA. I notice in the annual report to the stockholders of

the Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1931, and with respect to which
you gave considerable testimony last week, the statement is made
therein regarding the book value of the stock on December 31, 1931.
You said that the book value was in excess of $40 a share, didn't you?
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Mr. VERHELLE. That is right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In looking over the annual reports of the company

to its stockholders for other years I do not find any mention of book
value of the stock. Why was mention of it made in this 1931 report ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after looking over his copies of annual reports).
I thought it had been mentioned before, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). No.
Mr. VERHELLE (continuing). Apparently it had not.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. VERHELLE. I know there were a great many inquiries along

that line, and I don't recall just now why.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was it because the market value of the stock

at that time was around $30 a share that it was stated in the annual
report that the book value was upwards of $40 a share ?

Mr. VERHELLE. My off-hand information would be that it was be-
cause of the number of inquiries we were receiving, that it seemed as
though it was an important point to some people to know the book
value of the stock.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do recall, don't you, that the market value of the
stock on December 31, 1931, was less than what is stated to be its
book value in this report?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would say so off-hand. I don't recall the market
value at that time, but I would say so.

Mr. PECORA. At the end of the year 1930 do you recall that the
market value of the stock was considerably in excess of its then book
value ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I cannot. I do not recall the market value.
Mr. PECORA. The market value on December 31, 1930, was around

$80 a share, as I understand it, whereas the book value was around
$50 a share.

Mr. VEBHELLE. I wouldn't be sure of that, but will take your word
for it.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it the purpose in setting forth the book value
of the stock in the 1931 report, to bolster up the confidence of stock-
holders in the stock, because its then market value was $30 a share
or thereabouts?

Mr. VERHELLE (looking through his copies of annual reports). I
do not recall the specific reason for that, I mean for that figure being
included in there. I think the statement is the reverse; that is, that
it might be it was so as not to destroy confidence.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Verhelle, is there anything you want to
say to this committee in regard to any matters pertaining to the De-
troit Bankers Co., or any of its unit banks, that you have not been
asked about; or even if you wish to make any statement with regard
to the matters that you have been asked about, you may do it now
if you wish.

Mr. VERHELLB. Well, one of the statements I should like to make
is in connection with that confidential report and, again, I wish
just simply to repeat what I have probably needlessly spoken of
before, and that is that any judgment should be reserved in connec-
tion with any of the individuals mentioned therein; and most par-
ticularly, with regard to the business organizations and the custo-
mers named. The purpose of the report was entirely different from
that for which it has been used here, of course.
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And I have just received a telegram that I should like to make
mention of, from Mr. Daniel J. Goriea, whose name is mentioned
in that report, in which telegram he states that he was cleared by
Mr. Mills early in 1932 of the items appearing therein.

And I should also like to mention the telegram, which you have
read, from Dr. C. E. Davis

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, that is already in the record.
Mr. VERHEIXE. I beg pardon; yes, that is already in.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLE. I have a letter that I would like to refer to if

I may.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. VERHELLE. Here is a letter from Mr. Davis in which he says

that he is sending me a night letter, and is enclosing copy of a letter
he sent to Senators Fletcher and Couzens, and to Mr. Pecora, and
in which he repeats the telegram you have already read, and he
says further:

My purpose is not to cause embarrassment but to help you, if you can
make it clear in your testimony that your reports are incomplete, and if upon
investigation it is inaccurate, you can make public apology, because the report
has now become public property, because it is not complete and accurate,
;and by so doing you would do yourself a world of good as weU as others.

Mr. PECORA. I will now call Mr. Stone.
Mr. VERHELLE. Are you now through with me ?
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pecora, are you excusing this witness?
Mr. PECORA. He is excused for the present time, but, Mr. Chair-

man, it will be necessary for Mr. Verhelle to remain during the ex-
amination of other witnesses. I should like to have him hold him-
self here subject to call, and on account of Mr. Verhelle's position
as comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co. it is conceivable that
other officers of that company, who will be called upon, to testify
here, may also refer to Mr. Verhelle as authority for their informa-
tion, such as was the case with Mr. Ballantyne.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well, Mr. Verhelle, you will please remain.
(Thereupon Mr. Verhelle left the stand, with the understanding

that he was to remain subject to the call of the committee.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, will you now administer the oath to

Mr. Stone?
The- CHAIRMAN. Mr. Stone, will you stand, hold up your right

hand, and be sworn?
You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now under investi-
gation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. STONE. I do.

TESTIMONY OF RALPH STONE, VICE CHAIRMAN OF THE
DETROIT TRUST CO., DETROIT, MICE.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, will you please give your full name, ad-
dress, and business or occupation to the committee reporter for the
record?

Mr. STONE. My name is Ealph Stone; Parfchurst Apartments,
corner of Agnes and Parker Avenues, Detroit, Mich.; vice-chair-
man of the Detroit Trust Co.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected with the Detroit
Trust Co. or its predecessor?

Mr. STONE. I have been with the Detroit Trust Co. since prac-
tically the date of its organization—I think within 4 or 5 months
after it was organized.

Mr. PECORA. Will you state the date of its organization and give
just a very concise chronology of your connection with the company?

Mr. STONE. I t was organized, I believe, in January of 1901. I
came with it, I think, in May of 1901 as trust officer. I subsequently
became secretary, and then vice president, and then in 1912 presi-
dent, and in 1927 chairman of the board.

Mr. PECORA. Well, when did you first become a member of its
board of directors?

Mr. STONE. July 12,1905.
Mr. PECORA. And to what date did you continue to serve as

a director?
Mr. STONE. Until the date of the reorganization, or until the be-

ginning of the bank holiday.
Mr. PECORA. Which was February 13,1933?
Mr. STONE. February 11 or 13,1933; yes.
Mr. PECORA. That trust company was one of the unit banks of the

Detroit Bankers Co., wasn't it?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And when was its capital stock acquired by the De-

troit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. STONE. That would have been at the organization of the

Detroit Bankers Co., which I believe was January 8, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Did you become an officer or director of the Detroit

Bankers Co. at the time of its organization?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did you continue as a director of that com-

pany?
Mr. STONE. Until, I suppose, the receiver was appointed for it.
Mr. PECORA. Continuously?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also an officer of it?
Mr. STONE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Were you a member of any of the committees of the

board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. STONE. I think not; I do not recall any.
The CHAIRMAN. What kind of business did the trust company do?

Did it do a commercial banking business?
Mr. STONE. NO, sir. Under the laws of Michigan, it was limited

to trust business, and it took deposits on certificates of deposit, but
it could not transact either a commercial- or savings-bank business.

Mr. PECORA. When I asked you if you were a director I meant a
trustee of the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. STONE. I was a director of it. There are no trustees.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were one of the 12 original so-called "trustees "

of the Detroit Bankers Co., were you not?
Mr. STONE. DO you refer to the voting trust?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And those 12 men have been referred to here as the
founders, so to speak, of the Detroit Bankers Co. Do you consider
that a proper characterization of them?

Mr. STONE. I do not know as you would call them the founders of
it. I think stockholders and directors of all the various units were
interested in this organization. They were what was called or what
properly should be called the organization committee made up of the
principal officers of the four banks and the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. From the time that you became, back in 1921, a trust
officer of the Detroit Trust Co. have you given much study and con-
sideration to the duties and functions and the growth and develop-
ment of trust companies generally?

Mr. STONE. I think so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On one occasion you delivered a speech, did you not,

at the thirteenth annual banquet of the trust division of the Ameri-
caii Bankers Association held in New York City on February 18,
1932?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have a pamphlet here purporting to give the text

of the speech in full. Will you look at it and tell me if it does?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I ask that it be marked in evidence, but not spread

on the minutes, because of its length.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be marked.
(The pamphlet referred to and identified by the witness, en-

titled " The Growth of the Trust Institution ", was received in evi-
dence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 101, January 30,1934.")

The CHAIRMAN. What was the capital of your trust company,
Mr. Stone?

Mr. STONE. $3,000,000. Do you refer to it at the present time?
The CHAIRMAN. HOW many shares, and what was the par value

of the stock?
Mr. STONE. AS a trust company, 30,000 shares, $100 par value.
Mr. PECORA. Among other things, in this address that you de-

livered in February 1932, I find the following statement [reading] :
According to the latest compilation made by the trust division of the trust

companies and trust departments of State banks and according to the latest
annual report of the Comptroller of the Currency, dated October 21, 1931, of
trust departments of national banks, there are now approximately 5,000 trust
institutions in the United States. They are divided about equally between
State institutions and national institutions.

You also said in the same paragraph [reading] :
I think it is fair to say that the State banks and trust companies of the

country are engaged in trust business to a greater extent than are the na-
tional banks. It may safely be said that more than four fifths of the invested
capital of all the banks and trust companies of the country, both State and
National, are interested in the successful conduct of the trust business.

I assume, Mr. Stone, that you had made some research and com-
piled, as result thereof, the data which you embody in this statement?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. According to another statement in this address of

yours, you regard it as the most important and, at the same time, the
most difficult of the duties of trust companies that of the investment
of trust funds?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5 2 9 1

Mr* STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that is still your opinion, of course?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Was that gained from experience?
Mr. STONE. I t was.
Mr. PECORA. I find also this statement in your address to the trust

division of the American Bankers Association [reading] :
Puzzled and perplexed by the difficulties involved in the selection of invest-

ments, individuals and even individual trustees are coming in vast numbers to
the trust institutions as a haven of refuge. This has led to the establishment
by the trust institutions of the trust-investment department, headed by an
expert investment officer, with elaborate statistical and research equipment and
personnel, supervised by the trust committee made up of directors and senior
officers, and with final authority in the approval of investments vested in the
executive committee of the directors of the company or bank.

I assume that statement is also based upon your experience of
many years' standing?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also said as follows in your address [reading]:
It is difficult to conceive that greater care than is given by this system could

be used in safeguarding the interests of the creators and beneficiaries of trusts.
This in itself is sufficient warrant for the existence of the trust institution and
an insurance of its continuance as an important and necessary part of th6
financial structure of the country.

I assume that that observation or statement was also based upon
your experience and best belief?

Mr. STONE. I should say so.
Mr. PECORA. I also find the following statement in your address

[reading]:
The trust institution is managed by men of integrity and honor who are

actuated in their dealings with the trust clients by the same high ethical prin-
ciples as are lawyers in dealing with their clients.

Senator COUZENS. What lawyers?
Mr. PECORA. IS that based on your experience?
Mr. STONE. I will say so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you intend that as a compliment to trust officers?
Mr. STONE. Also to the lawyers.
Mr. PECORA. I also find the following statement in your address

[reading]:
I can.say to you, gentlemen, out of 3-7 years' experience as a trust officer with

the benefit and, I may also say, with the very great pleasure of personal and
intimate contact with hundreds of ofl&cers of trust institutions throughout the
country, that he is a type of man of the highest character, of unquesioned
mental and moral integrity, whose conduct is guided by ethical principles just
as rigid and severe as those of any profession, and who deals with his clients
with a fuU and sympathetic understanding of their troubles and needs. In
serving and advising his clients he is not influenced in the slightest degree by
the compensation which his employer receives. It cannot be said that he is so
influenced any more than it can be said of the members ofl the two great pro-
fessions, medicine and law; and it cannot be truthfully said of them.

That observation also, I take it, was based upon your 37 years of
experience as a trust officer?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I find this also in your address [reading] :
The life of the trust official runs the whole gamut of human experience having

to do with the problems of every known form of property and every kind of
175541—34—PT 11 16
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business and occupation, of tragedy, pathos, and comedy. His relation with
his clients is a very personal and intimate one, similar to that of the doctor
and lawyer, for the administration of property and the disposition of income
from it is inseparably bound up wiith family and living problems and personal
relations generally.

That also was based upon your experience ?
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I find the following as what might be called the

peroration of your address. Speaking of the trust officer you say
as follows [reading]:

His work calls for the exercise not only of good judgment but of patience
and tact, for the trust official comes into contact with wives, children, and other
dependents bereft of those upon whom they have implicitly relied for means of
support, advice, and comfort. That he has succeeded in his difficult task is
evidenced by the rapid growth and development of the trust institution.
Finally, the success of the trust institution and its position in the community
is built upon the confidence of the public in it. That confidence can be won
only by the strictest observance of the rules of right conduct, by absolute ad-
herence to the highest ideals in the conduct of the trust relation with its clients
by its directors, officers, and employees. The trust institution's best asset is not
measured by the figures showing in its balance sheet. The reputation for
honesty, fair dealing, skill in managing the property placed in its charge, and
faithfulness to the interests entrusted to it is its most valuable possession. To
maintain such a reputation is the important and constant effort of the trust

—.institution. It is peculiarly American. Its history is remarkably free from
losses to its clients, and its future is in the hands of men who are devoted to
their calling and who realize the sacred character of the trust reposed in them.

And I assume that those sentiments were based upon your years of
experience as a trust officer?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me go back to your statement in your address

in which you said [reading] :
In serving and advising his clients he is not influenced in the slightest by

the compensation which his employer receives.

By " employer ", of course, in that statement, you mean the trust
company?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Trust Co. had many trusts given to it to

administer, did it not?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the many years of its existence ?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And these trusts included those in which widows and

orphans were the principal beneficiaries?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the company also had many clients and customers

who came to it for advice with regard to the matter of investing
funds?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In rendering those services would you say, as a result

of your personal knowledge and experience as an officer of the Detroit
Trust Co., that its trust officers, in serving their clients and adminis-
tering various trusts reposed in them, were not influenced in the
slightest by the compensation which the trust company received for
its services?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
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Mr. PBOORA. DO you know of instances, Mr. Stone, where the De-
troit Trust Co. sold to trust estates committed to its care securities
which it, the trust company, had acquired at a lower price from the
Detroit Bankers Co., or any of its securities units?

Mr. STONE. I do not understand. Did you say, at a low price?
Mr. PECORA. That is, sold to trust estates securities which it, the

trust company, had obtained at a lower price. That is, the trust
company obtained securities at a price lower than that for which
it sold those securities to various trust estates committed to its care.

Mr. STONE. Only in those cases where the trust instrument pro-
vided for it.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that, Mr. Stone ?
Mr. STONE. I mean, there was a provision in many trust agree-

ments, I think, in testamentary trusts, irrevocable trusts, and so on,
which provided that investments owned by the company could be
sold to that trust at the prevailing market price, the price at which
the securities were sold by the company to, say, its bond customers.

Mr. PECORA. What kind of securities which tne Detroit Trust Co.
had previously acquired from any of the security units or affiliates
of the Detroit Bankers Co. did it usually sell to trust estates which
it was administering?

Mr. STONE. I do not know that tfrey acquired any. You mean,
from the units that afterwards formed the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. I do not think it acquired any, unless through the

First Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the investment affiliates or security

units of the Detroit Bankers Co., was it not?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What kind of securities were they?
Mr. STONE. That was after we had abandoned our trust depart-

ment—I mean, our bond department. So they would be securities
that were proper for investment of trust funds, Government bonds,
municipal bonds, public utilities, railroads; mortgage bonds-—any-
thing that was regarded as a proper investment for trust funds.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mentioned mortgage bonds as one of the classes
of securities which the trust company sold to its trust estates. Was
there a public quotation on mortgage bonds?

Mr. STONE. I think not, as a rule.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of many instances where mortgage

bonds or mortgage certificates representing an interest in a mort-
gage instrument were sold by the Detroit Trust Co. to an estate
committed to its care at prices higher than the price at which the
trust company itself had acquired those mortgage certificates?

Mr. STONE. NO; except those trusts that I have already described,
where the trust instrument contained a provision permitting it to
do so.

Mr. PECORA. AS a rule, who drew up those instruments that con-
tained those provisions?

Mr. STONE. I think they were drawn by our counsel—oh, you mean
mortgage-participation certificates?

Mr. PECORA. NO; the trust agreements or trust instruments that
you have referred to, which you say permitted the trust company to
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sell securities to trust estates at prices higher than those which the*
trust had paid for those securities.

Mr. STONE. I do not know that I have any personal knowledge of
any specific case, but I assume they were drawn by counsel for the
maker of the trust; possibly by officers of the trust company.

Mr. PECORA. In addition to whatever profit the trust company
made through that step-up, so to speak, in the price paid for those
securities and sold to a trust estate, the trust company also collected
its fees and commissions authorized by the laws of the State of
Michigan, did it not?

Mr. STONE. YOU are referring, now, to cases where the trust in-
strument provided for or permitted an investment at prevailing
market prices—or are you referring to cases where the securities
were put in at cost?

Mr. PECORA. My last question did not have in mind any particular
kind of trusts.

Mr. STONE. There was an investment fee-^—
Mr. PECORA. My last question merely was addressed to the point of

finding out from you if it was not a fact that the trust company in
administering various trust estates that were committed to it, charged
the fees and commissions which it was authorized to charge by the
laws of the State of Michigan.

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And those fees and commissions are fixed by statute,,

are they not?
Mr. STONE. NO ; not always. They are fixed by statute in the case

of executor and administrator and trustee under a will, not as
guardian or in the case of revocable and irrevocable trusts and agen-
cies. Those are matters of private agreement.

Mr. PECORA. In those cases of private agreement what was the
range of fees and commissions which the Trust Co. charged in such
cases?

Mr. STONE. I do not believe I know what you mean.
Mr. PECORA, In those* cases which you say were the result of agree-

ment between the Trust Co. and those creating the trust?
Mr. STONE. Those charges varied according to the character of the

property in the trusts. Some trusts will contain complicated prop-
erty, with difficult propositions to handle, and the charges are com-
mensurate with them.

Mr. PECORA. I want to show you, Mr. Stone, a memorandum or
statement designed "Invoice No. 3045, Watson Eealty Co., April
23, 1930 ", signed by a man named Felix M. Farrell. Do you recall
him?

Mr. STONE. NO. I should explain that since I became chairman of
the board I have had no administrative work to perform. I doubt
whether I know the names of all of the 600 employees. My duties
were in connection with the policies of the company, organization
and operation and extension of business, and consulting in a advisory
capacity. I do not think I would know about the details of those
things.

Mr. PECORA. Will you inquire of the gentleman who is sitting
next to you if he knows Felix M. Farrell?
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Mr. THOMAS. Yes; he was an employee at that time of the First
Detroit Co. He was never an employee of the trust company.

Mr. PECORA. What is your name, sir?
Mr. THOMAS. W. J. Thomas.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, the other day you asked me if you

*5auld be accorded the privilege of sitting with some of the gentle-
men who might be called as witnesses here for the purpose of assist-
ing them in the giving of their testimony. Do you recall that?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And I told you that if you so wished, the privilege

would undoubtedly }be accorded to you. Do you desire that privi-
lege in connection with the examination of Mr. Stone?

Mr. THOMAS. Mr. Stone and Mr. Browning, if that is agreeable
to the committee.

Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact that you may be called upon
in the course of the examination of Mr. Stone and Mr. Browning
to supply statements or evidence, I suggest that the chairman now
administer the oath to Mr. Thomas as a witness.

The CHAIRMAN (addressing Mr. Thomas). You solemnly swear
that the testimony that you will give in these hearings will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. THOMAS. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. Give your name and address and occupation,

please.
Mr. THOMAS. William J. Thomas, 279 La Salle Place, Grosse

Pointe, Mich.; occupation, treasurer of the Detroit Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, do you know of any mortgage bonds issued

by the Watson Realty Co. that in due course were acquired by the
Detroit Trust Co. and thereafter sold to various trust estates which
were being administered by or which had been committed to the care
of the Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. STONE. NO ; I would not be familiar with them.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any security of that kind?
Mr. STONE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you, Mr. Thomas?
Mr. THOMAS. I recall the name of the issue; yes—Watson

Eealty Co.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, will you describe briefly the nature of

these mortgage bonds issued by the Watson Realty Co. ?
Mr. THOMAS. I am afraid I cannot do that. I assume it is a first

mortgage on real estate. I do not even know the type of property.
Mr. PECORA. It was not a listed security, was it?
Mr. THOMAS. I doubt it. There were very few of the Detroit first-

mortgage real estate bonds that were listed.
Mr. PECORA. I have a memorandum signed by Mr. Felix M. Far-

rell, who is known to you, indicating that on April 23, 1930, the
First Detroit Co., which is one of the investment or security affiliates
or units of the Detroit Bankers Co., acquired certain of these Watson
Realty Co. mortgage bonds at 9 3 ^ , transferred them to the Detroit
Trust Co. on the same day at 95.759, and that the Detroit Trust Co.
sold those mortgage bonds, some of them at par and some at 97, to
various trusts committed to its care. Are you familiar with any of
those facts?
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Mr. THOMAS. Of course, I do not remember the details of those
particular sales. I know that many sales were made of that nature.

Mr. PECORA. About how many? Could you give the committee an
idea, even approximately, of the amount of mortgage bonds that
were acquired first by the First Detroit Co., transferred at an in-
creased price to the Detroit Trust Co., and then sold by the Detroit
Trust Co. at a further increase in price to trusts that it had charge
of?

Mr. THOMAS. I would hate to hazard a guess on that. You mean,
from the time the First Detroit Co. was organized up until the
present time?

Mr. PECORA. Well, if you can give it to us for that period of time.
Mr. THOMAS. I have no conception of the volume, really. Of

course, I do know
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the treasurer of the Detroit Trust Co., you

say?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes; but all those sales passed through what we call

our trust investment department. I had very little jurisdiction over
those sales. I can say this, that in cases of that kind, if the Detroit
Trust Co. made a profit they were sold entirely to so-called prevailing
market price trusts at the market at that time. Where you would
get your market price for mortgage bonds of that character it would
be a price that the First Detroit Co., or whomever the broker might
be, was selling them to outside customers. --

Mr. PECORA. That would be a market price more or less controlled
by the Detroit Co., would it not, under those circumstances?

Mr. THOMAS. Not necessarily. The bonds may have been dealt in
by various brokers in Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. Who fixed those prices, and what quotations were
obtained?

Mr. THOMAS. I suppose, just brokers. I know of no other way.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, let me ask you this. In view of the very

splendid sentiments that you gave expression to in your address in
February of 1932, can you reconcile transactions of the kind that I
have just been discussing with Mr. Thomas with your sentiments
that in serving and advising clients the trust officer is not influenced
in the slightest by the compensation that his employer receives?

Mr. STONE. I do not see that it violates that, inasmuch as they
were placed in the trusts by written agreement with the people who
created the trusts, at prices to which they agreed; and where there
are no such arrangements made with the creators of the trust, they
were put in at cost without profit to the trust company.

Mr. PEOORA. In those instances were not the securities sold by
the trust company itself, the securities sold to those trusts?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did the trust company select securities in many

instances consisting of mortgage bond certificates which it had ac-
quired at a lower price from the First Detroit Co. which in turn
had acquired them at a lower price than that at which it sold to the
Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. STONE, Yes; but I would have to repeat what I said before,
that the price was agreed to by the makers of the trust, and if there
was no such special arrangement in the trust, the price was cost to
the trust company—the First Detroit Co., in some cases.
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Mr. PECORA. Can you produce the text of any such agreement?
Mr. STONE. I think we have a copy of the clause.
Mr. PECORA. I would like to have it.
(Witness produces a paper which he hands to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. PECORA. The clause that you have produced here reads as

follows [reading]:
In the investment and reinvestment of funds by the trustee thereunder

said trustee is authorized to purchase investments from the Detroit Trust Co.,
owned by it, and at prevailing market prices. That is, prices for which such
securities were sold to its customers.

That is the clause you referred to, Mr. Stone, is it?
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In the cases that have been alluded to here, involving

the sale to trusts of mortgage bond certificates of the Watson Realty
Co., there appears to have been a spread in those certificates of 93%,
which was the unit cost to the First Detroit Co., to par in some
instances, which was the price at which they were sold to the trusts.
Do you consider that a justifiable act on the part of a trust company
that is administering estates and handling trust estates, with a
realization of the sacred character of the trust imposed on them?

Mr. STONE. YOU mean a spread of 93% to par?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. Six and a half points. I think, in general, yes. I

think it all depends upon the nature of the security, the amount
of the work, the expense involved in making the investigation and
making the appraisal, examining into the income, and the expense
to which the trust company had been put in connection with it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU made those investigations and had those apprais-
als made with regard to mortgage bond certificates that the trust
company acquired from the investment affiliate of the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. STONE. I think not. I think the investment company would
make that itself.

Mr. PECORA. And the Detroit Trust Co. was owned by the same
interests that owned the investment unit; is not that so?

Mr. STONE. Yes—what is that question, please?
Mr. PECORA. The Trust Co. at that time was owned by the same

company that owned the investment unit in question, the First
Detroit Co.?

Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. In the case of trusts that were operating under an

agreement containing the clause that has been read into the record
here, were the persons interested in the trusts told of the price
which the Detroit Trust Co. had paid for those mortgage-bond
certificates?

Mr. STONE. I imagine not. I would not be sure of any specific*
case, but I think not.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that in any case they were told of
the fact that those securities had been in turn acquired by the De-
troit Trust Co. from the investment affiliate of the Detroit Bankers
Co.?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes. I should think the vouchers would show a
direct purchase from the First Detroit Co.
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Mr. PECORA. But the terms of purchase were not indicated.
Mr. STONE. If they bought direct from the First Detroit Co., they

would be.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of such cases?
Mr. STONE. Not personally. I did not have anything to do with

them.
Senator ADAMS. For my own information, do I understand that

the Trust Co., which became the trustee* was practically buying from
itself, for the use of this trust, securities, and making a profit out
of the transaction?

Mr. PECORA. I t goes even beyond that. The Trust Co. was a unit
of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it purchased mortgage-bond certifi-
cates from one of the investment affiliates of the same company,
the Detroit Bankers Co., at a price which yielded a profit to the
investment affiliate, and then sold those to the trust estates at a still
higher price.

Senator ADAMS. Was the trust estate charged a commission or an
expense charge in handling the money?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. That is true, is it not, Mr. Stone?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Trust Co. collected its usual fees and commis-

sions, those fixed by the statute, in addition to the profit it made
through the mark-up of prices.

Mr. STONE. I repeat again, in those cases where they had permis-
sion to do so by the terms of the trust investment; not in other cases.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; I say in those cases, in addition to making the
profit that it realized from the sale of its own securities to the trust
•estates, it also collected the fees and commissions that it was author-
ized by law to receive as trustee, did it not ?

Mr. STONE. I think where there was an investment fee provided
in the instrument itself there was no profit taken. Where there was
not an investment fee there was a profit taken only in cases where
the instrument expressly provided for it.

Mr. PECORA. And in those cases, where an investment fee was pro-
vided for, did the Trust Co. also charge a fee or commission for
the handling of the investment funds in addition to the investment
fee?

Mr. STONE. I think not.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that, Mr. Stone?
Mr. STONE. NO; I am not sure. I was not the officer who admin-

istered that, so I am speaking not from very definite memory
about it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, is there any officer or former officer of the
Detroit Trust Co. now available who had a longer experience and
affiliation with the Trust Co. than you have had?

Mr. STONE. NO ; not in all capacities. That is true.
Senator COTTZENS. YOU know, Mr. Stone, that in addition to the

profit on these transactions which Mr. Pecora has been talking about,
you made a collection charge even though you waived an investment
charge?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes; that is for services as trustee.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I am getting at.
Mr. STONE. Yes.
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Senator COUZENS. That is what Senator Adams was driving at.
Senator ADAMS.. In addition to that, Senator Couzens, the ques-

tion in my mind was not only as to the propriety, but to the legality
of a purchase by a trustee for a trust from itseli, regardless of the
price at which it is purchased.

Senator COUZENS. I think that memorandum gave that authority.
The CHAIRMAN. It depends on the trust agreement.
Senator ADAMS. I will go further than that and question the right

of the trustee to make contracts with the cestui que trust which
enabled it to have the opportunity to take advantage of it.

Mr. PECORA. I know of no other cases, Senator, where an agent
or trustee would be permitted to keep a profit which it made under
similar circumstances.

The CHAIRMAN. Did the Trust Co. also have the right, after
acquiring certain securities for a trust estate, to change that invest-
ment at its will, and sell those securities for the trust estate, and
buy other securities for the trust estate?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes; in the performance of its regular duties as
a trustee.

The CHAIRMAN. They could do that at will, without consulting
the cestui que trust?

Mr. STONE. Some trust instruments provide for approval by cestui
que trusts. Some do not. Some are minors who have not judgment
and discretion enough. In some there are no provisions at all
giving anybody, where it is a cestui que trust or co-trustee, powers of
that kind, and in those cases the Trust Co. had to exercise it alone.
Where the instrument provided for consultation and getting the ap-
proval of the cestui que trust or co-trustees, they got it. Then there
were frequent accounts, quarterly, semiannually, and annually, two
copies of which were sent to the cestui que trust, showing all the
facts, and filed in court, in the case of court trusts, so that they were
all fully informed.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, I want to show you a statement signed
by Felix M. Farrell, under date of January 9, 1934. Will you look
at it and tell me if you recognize the signature to be that of Mr.
Farrell?

Mr. THOMAS (after examining paper). I think that is Mr. Far-
relFs signature, although I have only seen it on one or two occasions.
I am not familial with the exhibit at all. I do not believe I have
ever seen it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Statement January 9,1934, signed Felix M. Farrell, was received

in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit 102, January 30, 1934",
and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, do you know a gentleman employed as an
auditor by the Detroit Trust Co., by the name of Van Every?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you this document, which bears the signature

reading " F. C. Van Every ", as nearly as I can make it out. Will
you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be the signature
and handwriting of Mr. Van Every?

Mr. STONE, (after examining paper). Yes, I think it is.
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Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Document signed F. C. Van Every, Jan. 9, 1934, was received

in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 103, January 30,1934,"
and will be found at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. The first one of these two exhibits, marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 102", bears the signature of Mr. Felix M.
Farrell under the following statement (reading):

I hereby verify the above unit costs and other relative figures are as per
the records of the First Detroit Co.

I t is dated January 9, 1934. I t shows, among other things, that
there were acquired by the Detroit Trust Co.—the transaction being
indicated by invoice no. 7460—$100,000 face value of mortgage bonds,
gold notes, referred to as Eex Clark collateral gold notes; that the
unit cost of those notes to the First Detroit uo. was 95; that the
unit cost thereof to the Detroit Trust Co. was 99y2. According
to the other exhibit marked " Committee's Exhibit 103 in evidence ,
$96,000 of that issue of gold notes were sold by the Detroit Trust
Co. to trust clients at 100. That would show a spread of five points
in those gold notes between the cost to the First Detroit Co. and
the cost to trust clients of the Detroit Trust Co.

I t also appears, according to exhibit 103, that the remaining $4,000
of those Rex Clark collateral gold notes were sold to a trust client
of the Detroit Trust Co. at 9dy2.

From exhibit 102 it appears that $50,000 face value of M. J . Gal-
lagher gold notes were acquired by the First Detroit Co. at a cost
of 97*4, and were sold to the Detroit Trust Co., owned by the same
holding company as the First Detroit Co., at 99, and sold to trust
clients by the Trust Co., $31,000 worth at 100 and $19,000 worth
at 99.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you know whether the trust clients lost any-
thing by that operation or not ?

Mr. STONE. Are you referring to this ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. STONE. That is quite a question, Senator. I am afraid I

would have to have it written out and study it and refer to the
record, and make an investigation.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Stone, in these sales from the Trust Co. to
its trust clients, who represented the clients ?

Mr. STONE. In the case of court trusts?
Senator ADAMS. NO. I mean where you were the trustee?
Mr. STONE. Oh, yes.
Senator ADAMS. Who represented the seller of the securities?
Mr. STONE. The Trust Co. itself.
Senator ADAMS. SO the Trust Co. was the buyer and the seller.
Mr. STONE. Are you referring to those cases of purchase through

the First Detroit Co.?
Senator ADAMS. NO; I am referring just to the cases where the

Trust Co. itself sold its own securities to trusts for which it was the
trustee.

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. I understood from you that in those sales the

Trust Co. represented the trust as the vendee, and represented itself
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•as the vendor. In which capacity did it decide what was a reason-
able spread?

Mr. STONE. Well, there was no spread. You are talking now
about purchases direct from the Trust Co.

Senator ADAMS. In which capacity did it decide that it was a
proper sale or a proper purchase?

Mr. STONE. In the case of what might be termed cost trusts, where
there was no provision such as you read there, prevailing market
price provision, the securities were sold to the trusts at cost, and the
Trust Co.

Senator ADAMS. But the Trust Co. decided
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. The Trust Co. decided, representing the trust,

•that it was a good purchase from itself. In other words, this Trust
Co. was on both sides of the transaction.

Mr. STONE. That is true. That was a practice that began with the
organization of the company, and when any of the securities de-
faulted they were taken off the hands of the Trust Co. That prac-
tice continued for 30 years, up to the time of the beginning of the
•depression, so that it could be said there were no losses to the trusts.

Senator ADAMS. Burglary goes back further than that, but it has
not become legitimate yet. I t seems to me it is not only illegal,
tmt a vicious practice.

Mr. STONE. YOU refer, I suppose, to the common-law rule with
respect to an individual dealing with himself as trustee.

Senator ADAMS. Yes; not only the common-law rule but the mat-
ter of ordinary ethics, that no man can deal fairly and represent
fcoth sides of a transaction.

Mr. PECORA. And make a profit therefrom.
Senator ADAMS. Or even without that because, Mr. Pecora, he

was selling his own stuff. Necessarily there was an interest, more
or less, in keeping or disposing of it, forgetting the profit.

Mr. PECORA. But I would suggest that in those instances where a
profit was realized, it is even more reprehensible.

Senator ADAMS. I t might be even worse where there was a loss.
Mr. STONE. Might there not be a difference, Senator, with the

ttdvent of trust companies ?
Senator ADAMS. I do not think morality has changed any with the

advent of trust companies.
Mr. STONE. I do not refer to that element—where the purchases

ivere made for the trusts at cost.
Senator ADAMS. From whom? From themselves?
Mr. STONE. NO ; from the mortgagor, or some broker, or railroad.
Senator ADAMS. That is entirely different.

. Mr. STONE. That is what I mean. That was our practice. We
^wete conducting a bond department, and we were buying for com-
pany investment. At the same time we bought for our trusts, and
we were able to buy at wholesale prices. The trust would get the
benefit of that, and we would put these securities in the trust, having
bought them for them. At one period of our career we earmarked
them for trust investment.

Senator ADAMS. That would be perfectly proper; but after they
had become the property of the Trust Co., the question I raise is the
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right to then dispose of them to your trusts. It seems to me it is
just as feasible to speak of a man being his own son. They are two
conflicting relationships which cannot be merged.

Mr. STONE. I agree with you as to that; but these purchases
were made, and while they may have been carried temporarily with
the title in the Trust Co., they were bought in blocks and in volume,
so that the trust funds could be promptly invested, and it was done
without profit to the Trust Co. Unfortunately our attorney missed
his train today. He would probably be able to give a better inter-
pretation of that than I can.

Mr. PECORA. Who can, Mr. Stone?
Mr. STONE. Mr. Long, our attorney.
Mr. PECORA. Did he have anything to do with these transactions?
Mr. STONE. Oh, no; but I am discussing with the Senator the

validity or the propriety of purchasing in blocks by the Trust Co.,
and placing them there, shortly thereafter, in the trust, having
bought them for that purpose. That was our practice.

Mr. PECORA. It was also your practice to purchase such securities
in large quantities from as investment unit or affiliate of the Detroit
Bankers Co., of which the Detroit Trust Co. was also a unit, was it
not?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Those transactions were at a profit to the investment

unit, were they not?
Mr. STONE. They were at a profit to the investment unit, yes; in

some cases, but not at a profit to the Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Those transactions can be discussed by you as a trust

officer of 37 or more years' experience without regard to the question
of naked legality, can they not?

Mr. STONE, les. sir; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. After all, they rest in good conscience rather than

upon statutory declarations, do they not?
Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA.. Can you harmonize these transactions with the senti-

ments to which you gave expression in your address before the trust
division of the American Bankers Association in February 1932,
which I have read into the record this afternoon?

Mr. STONE. I see no inconsistency, where the Trust Co. itself made
no profit.

Mr. PECORA. But the Trust Co. itself, in many of these instances,
did make a specific profit, did it not?

Mr. STONE. Only where the instrument permitted it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that that was in harmony with the

principles you laid down in your address before the American Bank-
ers Association 2 years agof

Mr. STONE. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do?
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir. I do not see any inconsistency.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that is a fulfillment of the duties of a

Trust Co. made no profit out of it.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU think the Trust Co. should be permitted to act
as trustee of an estate, and to purchase from itself, as a trust com-
pany, securities at a profit to the Trust Co.?

Mr. STONE. NOJ it did not do that.
Mr. PECORA. I t is shown here from the last two exhibits in evidence

that it did do that.
Mr. STONE. I do not know of those cases. I think really, when

you get down to individual cases, Mr. Browning, our president, who
was the executive officer, would be more familiar with the process
through which those ran than I would.

Mr. PECORA. Who would? Mr. Browning?
Mr. STONE. Mr. Browning; yes. I am perfectly willing to testify

on questions of principle, and 1 will try to figure out all those various
changes in price there, and the various steps, if you wish me to. I
do not wish to avoid any examination on tne subject at all, but I
think the committee will get a much clearer idea of how tnat op-
erated, and what the effect of it was, through a man who had some-
thing to do with the administration of it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether Mr. Browning subscribed to
the sentiments that you enunciated in your speech of 2 years ago ?

Mr. STONE. NO; I do not know.
Senator COTJZENS. HOW Jong have you known Mr. Browning?
Mr. STONE. Twenty-five or thirty years.
Senator COTTZENS. Don't you know him well enough
Mr. STONE. I should think he would.
Senator COUZENS. I thought he would, too, based upon my knowl-

edge of him.
Sir. STONE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. There is one thing that concerns me. In this

so-called u prevailing market price clause " it is said [reading] :
In the investment and reinvestment of funds by the trustee hereunder, said

trustee is authorized to purchase investments from the Detroit Trust Co.,
and owned by it, at prevailing market prices; that is, prices at which such
securities were sold to its customers.

And yet I observe, in the exhibit referred to by Mr. Pecora, that
you sold a lot of $96,000 at 100 and $4,000 at 99^ , so that the man
who bought the $96,000 got stuck at 100 and the man who bought the
$4,000 was sold at 99^ . How do you harmonize those prices with
the clause referred to, in which it is said that they are to be sold at
the prevailing market price ?

Mr. STONE. I do not know what the reason might be, Senator. If
you examined into the facts there might be some reason for it, but
I do not know what it would be myself.

Senator ADAMS. YOU will notice the qualification on the market
price—the price at which they sell it to their customers.

Senator COUZENS. That can be any old price.
Mr. PECORA. The price which the Trust Co. itself makes.
Senator COUZENS. Yes. I was hoping that the testimony would

indicate that they were treating all their customers alike, and that
the customer's price might be a fixed price, rather than a varying
price as indicated in the exhibit.

Mr. STONE. One of them may be a cost trust, and the other
Senator COUZENS, If it was a cost trust, then you were certainly
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defrauding the trust, because the cost to the unit, one of your
affiliates, was 95, and you sold it at 99^ , although 1 suppose tech-
nically you could have said it cost you 99%, because that was the
price you paid your affiliate.

Mr. PECORA. When the Trust Co. bought securities of this kind
which it afterward sold to itself as trustee for trust estates com-
mitted to it—securities from an investment affiliate owned by the
Detroit Bankers Co.—it was virtually dealing with its own prin-
cipal, was it not, in the sense that the Detroit Bankers Co. was also-
the owner of the Trust Co. as well as of the investment affiliate?

Mr. STONE. NO; I think not. At least not in accordance with,
the opinion of our attorney, who said we were entitled to deal with it..

Senator ADAMS. YOU had doubts about it, so that you ask your
attorney.

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Let us look at the substance rather than the form..

The First Detroit Co. was an investment affiliate of the Detroit
Bankers Co., was it not?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. A wholly owned affiliate of that company?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the Detroit Trust Co. was likewise a wholly

owned affiliate of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. STONE. We had enough doubt about it—I don't think there i&

any question about that—so that we discontinued the practice later.
Mr. PECORA. When was this practice discontinued*
Mr. STONE. By the First Detroit Co.?
Senator COTJZENS. Or any affiliate?
Mr. STONE. I think January 29, 1931. In other words, the First

Detroit Co. was organized Marcn 12, 1930, and for 9 months we-
purchased from it, and then discontinued the practice in January
1931.

Senator COUZENS. Did you buy from any other affiliate after that!
Mr. STONE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at Committee's Exhibits Nos. 102 and

103, respectively, both of which relate to the same kinds and classes
and amount of securities, and tell us if you recognize any of the
securities shown thereon to be securities that are now in default?

Mr. STONE. I could not tell you that, Mr. Pecora. I kept no track
of that personally.

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps Mr. Thomas, the erstwhile treasurer of the
Trust Co., could tell us.

Mr. THOMAS. What was the question agpin?
Mr. PECORA. Are there any or the securities specified in those two

exhibits that are now in default?
Mr. THOMAS. I do not know whether there are in that list or not,

unless you consider those participation certificates in technical de-
fault. They are not paying all of their interest. They are paying
partialpayments on the interest.

Mr. PECORA. That is considered a default, is it not?
Mr. THOMAS. Well, partial default. I do not know whether any

of these others are in default or not.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, was not the First Detroit Co. the securities

affiliate originally of the Detroit Trust Co. itself?
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Mr. STONE. I t was formed by a combination of the bond business
of the Detroit Trust Co. and the bond business of the First National
Co. At the start the Detroit Trust Co. bond department owned 70
percent of the stock of the First Detroit Co., and the First National
Co. owned 30 percent of the stock.

Mr. PECORA. But the First Detroit Co. was organized originally as
an investment affiliate of the Detroit Trust Co., was it not?

Mr. STONE. Yes. I t owned all the stock. I t owned part of the
stock, and then subsequently all the stock.

Mr. PECOKA. Mr. Stone, I show you what purports to be a photo-
static copy of a resolution adopted by the executive committee of the
Detroit Trust Co. on January 2,1931. Referred to therein is a reso-
lution creating a trust for investment of trust funds. Will you look
at this photostatic copy and tell me if you recognize it to be a true
and correct copy of such resolution so adopted by the executive com-
mittee of the Trust Co. on the date mentioned ?

Mr. STONE (after examining paper). Yes, sir; it is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Copy of resolution creating trust for investment of trust funds,

adopted by executive committee, Detroit Trust Co., Jan. 29, 1931,
was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 104,
January 30, 1934", and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PEOORA. Was this resolution adopted at about the time that,
under the advice which you say the company received, it discontinued
its former practice?

Mr. STONE. On the same day, I believe, at the same meeting.
Mr. PEOORA. And this was designed to taike the place of that

practice?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PEOORA. The resolution, which has been marked in evidence

as " Committee's Exhibit 104", reads as follows [reading]:
Resolved, That in the judgment of this committee a distinct and substantial

advantage will accrue to the numerous trusts being administered by this com-
pany from time to time by providing a means whereby the purchases of securi-
ties in the investment of the funds of such trusts may be consolidated and
made at convenient and advantageous times in substantial blocks or amounts
which may be carried in readiness to be turned over in smaller amounts or
individual items to each respective trust as and when such trust may have
funds howsoever small in amount for investment.

Resolved further, That to accomplish the purpose and result aforesaid there
is hereby segregated and set aside, out of the funds of this company, the sum
of $250,000, which, and the securities purchased therewith, shall be carried
in a special account on the books and records of this company, which shall
be designated "trust investment trust", and shall be handled and adminis-
tered in all respects and particulars as if an independent trust created by a
third part for the objects and purposes and with the terms and conditions
in these resolutions declared and established, which, in addition to the fore-
going, include the following, namely:

(1) The said fund shall be invested and kept invested in securities which
are proper for trust investments under the terms and provisions of the trusts
at such time being administered by this company as trustee, and in the
absence of any express terms and provisions then under1 the law applicable
thereto, and in such proportions of different kinds or classes as the officers
of this company administering said fund from time to time may determine.
Purchases for investment of said fund shall not be made in smaller blocks or
amounts than $10,000, unless an especiaUy advantageous purchase of a smaller
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amount happens to be possible at a particular time. The foregoing is subject
to the exception that not exceeding 10 percent of the amount put into the
trust created hereby out of the funds of this company may be invested and
reinvested from time to time in securities: of the nature aforesaid in small or
odd amounts, so as to facilitate the investment of the funds of trusts entitled
to the benefit hereof and having on occasion small or odd amounts to invest.
All securities purchased with and for said fund shall at all times be clearly
and explicitly identified as such.

(2) As often as any trust then being administered by this company shall have
funds for investment securities of the kind and nature proper for the invest-
ment of the funds of the particular trust shall be transferred from the trust
created hereby to such trust in the amount needed at the actual bare cost
thereof to the trust created hereby or at the then current market price thereof
whichever shall be the lower, subject however to the obligation of such trans-
feree trust to account to the trust created hereby for the interest or income
which accrued on the securities so transferred up to the time of such transfer
of such securities as and when such transferee trust shall make collection
thereof. Nothing herein contained shall however limit or restrict this com-
pany as trustee of said transferee trust in making its regular charge under
and to such transferee trust for investing the funds thereof the same as if
the original act of the purchase for the trust created hereby had been per-
formed for such transferee trust directly and immediately.

(3) The interest and income accruing from time to time on the funds and
securities of the trust created hereby after being collected and received shall
be paid over from time to time to this company as beneficiary of income.
Profits on the sale of any securities made pursuant to the provisions of para*
graph no. (4) hereof shall not be income within the intent hereof.

(4) The turning over of securities to other trusts at cost or current market
whichever may be lower may result from time to time in losses to the prin-
cipal of the trust created hereby. To protect against substantial impairment
of the funds of the trust created hereby the officers of this company admin-
istering the same may build up and maintain a reserve equivalent to 10 per-
cent of the amount put into the trust created hereby out of the funds of this
company. Such reserve may be so built up and maintained by the sale from
time to time to third parties other than any trust then being administered by
this company of securities in the trust created hereby as and when it may
happen that the same can be sold at a net profit. But such power and
authority to sell securities shall be strictly limited to sales to create or re-
plenish said reserve or to minimize possible loss and except for such specific
purpose no securities shall be sold or transferred other than as in paragraph
no. (2).

(5) The trust created hereby shall become effective on the 31st day of
January 1931. All trusts being administered by this company on said day and
from time to time thereafter while the trust created hereby shall continue and
all beneficiaries of each such trust shall have an interest and right hereunder
to the execution and performance of the trust hereof for the benefit of said
respective trusts so being administered from time to time. The trust created
hereby may be terminated at any time by resolution of the executive committee
or board of directors of this company approved in writing by at least one adult
beneficiary not being a director, officer, employee, or stockholder of this com-
pany or any affiliated corporation, of each of at least six separate and independ-
ent trusts then being administered by this company or approved by any court
of competent jurisdiction upon application by this company with said number of
such beneficiaries before the court as representatives of all trusts being admin-
istered by this company and all beneficiaries thereof. On termination the
funds and securities then held shall become the absolute property of this
company. The amount of the trust fund may be increased from time to time
by resolution of the executive committee or board of directors of this company
and the transferring of funds so determined thereto, but no withdrawal from
or decrease of the trust fund hereunder may be made except in manner and
form as herein provided for a termination of the trust.

(6) If and as often as it shall appear to be to the greater furtherance of the
intention and purposes of the trust created hereby to acquire a larger amount
of securities than the funds available will pay for, the trust created hereby is
empowered to borrow from this company, and this company is empowered to
advance to this trust any sum deemed advisable so to be borrowed; such ad-
vances, however, shall be made for the purpose only of providing funds to the
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trust created hereby for the acquisition of securities for the purposes contem-
plated by these resolutions, and the proceeds of such advances shall not be con-
sidered as an increase of the trust fund created hereby, and shall be on and
subject to these conditions: Such advance shall be repaid only as and when
from time to time the securities therewith shall be taken under and pursuant
to paragraph two (2) hereof by trusts entitled to the benefit hereof, the amount
to be repaid shall be only the amount realized by the trust created hereby on
the transfer thereof on the basis specified in paragraph two (2) hereof, and
the only interest or other charge for the use of the funds so advanced shall be
the interest or income actually realized in cash by the trust created hereby
from the securities acquired with the funds so advanced.

Trusts being administered by this company as used herein shall include estates
and agencies as well as trusts proper. Trustee as used herein shall include
executor, administrator, guardian, receiver, and agent as well as trustee proper.
Likewise, any of the foregoing shall be entitled to the benefit hereof where
this company is such fiduciary with one or more others as well as where sole
fiduciary.

Resolved further, That the officers of this company are severally authorized
and directed to execute and deliver all papers and documents and do all acts
requisite or appropriate to the due and effective constituting of the trust hereby
created or intended so to be and to the due and effective administering thereof,
the respective officers having like power and authority in relation hereto which
each has in relation to the business and affairs, including the administration
of trusts, of this company generally and with like power of delegation from
one officer to another.

Mr. PECORA. Under the plan set up by this resolution did the trust
company make a charge called an investment fee, through the trust
estate for the funds it invested in this trust investment trust ?

Mr. STONE. I t would in case trusts were bought at cost and the
trust agreement provided for the investment fee.

Mr. PECORA. And it charged that investment fee in addition to
the other fees and commissions that it was entitled by law or other
agreement to receive?

Mr. STONE. NO. If the fees are fixed by law they are fixed only
by law, as I said a little while ago, in case of court trusts, so-called
u probate trusts ", trustees under a will or an executor or an admin-
istrator.

Mr. PECORA. Where this 1-percent investment fee was charged to
the trusts whose funds were invested in this trust investment trust
created under this resolution, did the trust company acting as trus-
tee make any charge for its service as such trustee additional to this
1-percent investment fee?

Mr. STONE. Only in case permitted by law or by the terms of the
agreement.

Mr. PECORA. That is exactly what I am trying to get at.
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That this 1-percent investment fee was in addition

to those other fees and commissions.
Mr. STONE. NO; it was provided in the agreement itself, and so

far as the fees in the court were concerned, probate fees, the probate
court permitted them, allowed them on accounting, where the trust
company did the work of finding the investments, investigating
them, and purchasing them. I t was for that service that the invest-
ment fee was charged, and the securities were put in the trust at
cost, so that it made just the one fee out of it.

Mr. PECORA. What kind of securities were put into this invest-
ment trust?
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Mr. STONE. They were securities that are proper investments for
trust funds.

Mr. PECORA. Were any of those securities purchased from any of
the investment affiliates or units of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. I don't think I would be able to say as to that.
Mr. PECORA. Who do you think
Mr. STONE. I think maybe Mr. Browning would recall. I could

give my best recollection about it. I should say that they were not,
because that trust was created when the company abandoned the
practice of purchasing from the First Detroit Co. and made all its
purchases on the outside. I t made some purchases through the First
Detroit Co. at no profit to the First Detroit Co. That was its policy
established in January 1931. So I think the answer to your question
is that it did not.

Mr. PECORA. Did it make any investments through the medium of
this trust investment trust in securities issued by or purchased from
any of the units of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. I think not. I t was bought on the outside through
brokerage houses and bond houses and so on.

Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that?
Mr. STONE. Oh, I am not sure; no; because that would mean I

would have to audit the books of the company to be dead sure of it.
But if it was done, it was not a part of its regular practice.

Senator COUZENS. What was the exact purpose of fixing this
investment trust? I t is quite lengthy, but I don't think I got the
full import of it.

Mr. STONE. That was for the purpose of purchasing securities in
blocks at a time when the market was favorable for the purchase.
Issues were put out, for instance, on public utility companies, and
there might not be funds in their trusts at that particular time to
purchase the securities put out by investment houses at that time.
So they collected securities in this trust investment fund so as to be
ready to invest promptly in the trusts when the trusts had funds, as
and when they had funds for investments. I t was creating what
you might possibly call a revolving fund in order that trust funds
might be invested promptly and to the best advantage.

Senator COUZENS. IS that the only purpose?
Mr. STONE. Yes; that is all.
Senator COUZENS. What prevented the Detroit Trust Co. from

investing its own funds in the purchase of market securities like
you have just described?

Mr. STONE. Well, the same answer I made to Senator Adams a
few minutes ago: We felt that was not good policy and abandoned it.

Senator COUZENS. SO this is a device to get around a bad policy,
it seems to me.

Mr. STONE. NO ; it is a device not to get around a bad policy but
to purchase for the best interests of the trust and to the greatest
advantage to the trust, wihout profit to the trust company, the trust
furnishing the capital for it and making no profit out of it.

Senator COUZENS. I understood that there was a fee provided in
here.

Mr. STONE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Not provided for in there, but Mr. Stone has admitted

that an investment fee of 1 percent was charged.
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Mr. STONE. I ha,ve stated, not admitted.
Mr. PECORA. For investment in trust funds for securities in this

trust-investment trust.
Mr. STONE. Where the law and agreement provided for it; not

otherwise.
Senator COUZENS. If this was not set up for a profit and yet you

used trust-company funds to operate this investment trust agree-
ment or resolution, then what was the purpose of setting it up ? Why
couldn't the trust company have done it itself with its own funds?
Because it used its own funds in that agreement or in that resolution.

Mr. STONE. Well, it was a provision to avoid the objection that
had been made to the selling of the company's own investments in its
own porfolio directly into the trust. That is, these were bought
expressly for the trusts and for no other purpose.

Senator COUZENS. And the trust-company funds were used?
Mr. STONE. Yes. Yes. They furnished the working capital for it.
Mr. PECORA. Who had made the objections that you have just

referred to, Mr. Stone, to the old practice?
Mr. STONE. I don't know that there were objections. I t was a re-

alization on our part that it was a good practice to abandon, and
to purchase entirely on the outside.

Senator COUZENS. YOU continued the other practice for a great
many years, didn't you, of buying on your own account and selling
on your own account to your trusts ?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. What happened to make you change that pol-

icy ? Because you had done it a great many years previous to that,
hadn't you ?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. I think you did it all the years I was a member

of the board, as I remember it.
Mr. STONE. Yes; that is true.
Senator COUZENS. I am trying to find out now what happened.
Mr. STONE. We did it for 30 years.
Senator COUZENS. I am trying to find out now what happened to

make you enter into a device of this sort to avoid the criticism.
Mr. STONE. The realization of the fact that there was a collapse

of business, the " depression", so-called, and the company would
no longer be able to take the bonds back from the trusts at cost to
the trusts. I t was getting to be a burden which they apprehended
that probably in the near future they might not be able to carry.
But for upward of 30 years and for some time after the " depres-
sion ", so-called, continued, they continued to buy them back from
the trusts, so there were no losses to the trusts during that period
of time.

Senator COUZENS. NOW I am getting at what I wanted to get at.
This, therefore, was a device so that you could tell your trusts that
these were not purchased from you and therefore you could not take
them back.

Mr. STONE. This trust-investment trust?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STONE. NO ; it was the furnishing of capital by the company

expressly for the purpose, drafted by our attorneys as being per-
fectly legal and proper and in order.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 3 1 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

Senator COUZENS. I am not questioning the propriety or legality
of it.

Mr. STONE. In order to give us the benefit of wholesale prices and
to make immediate investments as soon as they came in.

Senator COUZENS. But you could tell your trusts that you could
not take back any defaulted or doubtful securities for the reason
that they had not been purchased from you in the first place?

Mr. STONE. In the case of these?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STONE. Yes; there would not be any obligation then.
Senator COUZENS. Certainly; that is what I am trying to get at.

Now, that, I believe, is the real purpose of this resolution. I can
think of no other reason for it.

Mr. STONE. I am sorry I cannot agree with you, Senator. The
real purpose was to serve our trusts to the best advantage.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; I am not questioning that part of it. But
there was another very pertinent reason, and that was so that you
could tell your trusts in case of default or bad investments that the
securities had not been purchased from the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. STONE. That was not even remotely in our mind.
Senator COUZENS. That is what happened, though, wasn't it?
Mr. STONE. NO.
Senator COUZENS. I t did enable you to tell them that, because it

had not been purchased direct from the trust company?
Mr. STONE. Yes; it might enable us to tell them that, but we

never did tell it to anybody.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are quite sure of that?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. Did you without exception take back bonds sold

into the trusts up until the time this change in policy was put into
effect?

Mr. STONE. I cannot say, Senator, whether it -extended to that
time. Just the exact period we stopped doing that I could not say,
because it drifted along into—I think the last purchase was made
in 1932 some time after our entire policy was changed. Whether
we bought all of them during that period, I am quite sure we did
not.

The CHAIRMAN. Under this arrangement you would buy securities
for the benefit of the investor without regard to whether you had
any trust funds to put in those securities?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Accumulate them and sell them out?
Mr. STONE. That is correct. They were not ready for investment.
Senator COUZENS. Then you say, while this agreement does not

state it, that you did charge 1 percent fee for an investment fee?
Mr. STONE. If the instrument permitted it.
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STONE. And the law permitted it. We abandoned that shortly

and went entirely to the practice of buying on the outside. This
got very complicated to handle, a lot of bookkeeping in connection
with it, and we thought we might just as well purchase on the
outside.

Mr. PEOORA. Mr. Stone, before I conclude this hearing, let me ask
if you are familiar—and this bears upon the colloquy that took
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place between you and Senator Adams earlier this afternoon—with
the opinion rendered by the Supreme Court of the State of Michigan
in an action entitled " Dollis S. Kelsey against Detroit Trust Co.,
Harry J. Fox, Patrick J. O'Brien ", the latter being joined and being
an intervening defendant in his capacity as attorney general of the
State of Michigan, in which opinion, which was filed on December
19, 1933, the court, among other things, said, as follows:

A trustee has no right to act when duty is opposed to interest, fiduciary to
cupidity, honesty to desire for personal gain. To act as trustee for dead men
carries with it the duty to exercise honesty, good faith, and active diligence, the
duty to disclose the beneficiaries and account for the estate, and, stringent as
the law is in prohibiting trustees acting in violation of their trusts, the rules
of law should be more strict rather than be relaxed. A trustee has no right to
act in the double capacity of broker or purchaser to sell alleged securities at a
profit to trust estates of which it is trustee or to unload upon such trust
estates worthless securities. These methods of plundering the estates of dead
meii cannot receive the approval and commendation of this court. Honesty,
good faith, and reasonable diligence within the limits of the trustee's authority
are adequate protection to such trustees. Nothing else may be substituted
therefor.

Mr. STONE. Yes; I am familiar with that opinion. That state-
ment is what you lawyers call obiter dicti.

Mr. PECORA. I t is pretty sound in principle, isn't it ?
Mr. STONE. Yes; absolutely.
Senator ADAMS. I t is good law also ?
Mr. STONE. Yes; absolutely. But it was not charged to the trust

company; that is, that was not before the Supreme Court at all.
The matter that went to the Supreme Court and which it decided,
as I recall it, was a provision of the emergency banking act of Mich-
igan, passed during the banking holiday, which provided that nobody
could bring suit against the bank and trust company during the
banking holiday without first getting the permission of the State
banking commissioner. That is what was taken up to the Supreme
Court, and, as I understand it, the Court sent it back to the Wayne
County Circuit Court for trial; that the statements made in there by
Judge Potter, I believe, were not in issue in the case before the
Supreme Court—just comment that he made.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the action in which this decision was rendered
or this opinion was handed down was an action in which the plaintiff
sought, among other things, damages for breach of trust which it
alleged in its bill of complaint.

Mr. STONE. Yes; and made all sorts of allegations. But they have
never been tried out.

Mr. PECORA. The issues of fact have not yet been decided?
Mr. STONE. NO; they have not been decided. There has not been

even any testimony taken on them. I could tell you a little about it,
but it is not material here, I suppose.

Mr. PECORA. I merely wanted to remind you of those very salutary
principles the court referred to in that portion of its opinion that
you called " obiter dicti."

Mr. STONE. Yes. With which I agree.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will recess until half past 10

tomorrow.
(Accordingly, at 5:05 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10:30

a.m. of the following morning.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 99, JANUARY 30, 1934.

COMMITTEEI EXHIBIT NO. 17 FOB IDENTIFIOATION JANUARY 25, 1934.

MAY 5, 1932.
Mr. WILSON W. MIIXS,

Chairman of the Board*, First Wayne National Bank
In order to obtain a better control over the transactions of the Bank, it is

recommended that the following rules be carried out.
1. That all obligations, including all mortgage loans of our officers and

employees, be concentrated in the Personnel Department and placed under the
present loan plan except in so far as the interest rate is concerned;

2. That all commercial accounts of our officers and employees be concentrated
in a ledger kept by the General Bookkeeping Department;

3. That an overdrawing of an account will be sufficient cause for immediate
closing;

4. That commercial accounts of officers and employees will not be subject to
service charges;

5. That all officers or employees who have authorities of any kind, jointly or
otherwise, in connection with any accounts, are to submit a list of such accounts,
with a full description regarding the authority, to the Auditing Department;

6. That no officer or employee shall carry on any business transactions with
any of the customers of the bank;

7. That no officer or employee will put any transactions through any of
the units for any other officer or employee or for himself, in any manner other
than through the regular systems and methods that have been devised, with-
out specific approval—all transactions, without exception, to be regularly
recorded in the records normally provided;

8. That a record.be established indicating all liabilities in connection with
every loan account, direct and indirect, including those in the Mortgage De-
partment. This is in a manner similar to that maintained by the First Na-
tional Office in connection with the Fisher Branch;

9. That all loans referred by a Loaning Officer to any Senior Officer or Com-
mittee shall take into consideration the total liabilities, direct and indirect, in-
cluding endorsements and paper discounted as well as mortgages or land
contracts. This involves a record to be made available to the Loaning Officers;

10. That two or three Examiners devote their entire time to reviewing the
loans with the officers, that every effort be made to consolidate the notes, and
that all questionable items be referred to an independent officer for his deci-
sion as to their assignment;

11. That no collateral, real estate or securities, be bought in without the ap-
proval of either the Real Estate or Investment Committee. (Including fore-
closures or mortgages.)

12. That a report be submitted to the Loan Groups by the operating end
of the Loan Department, i.e., the Discount Cage, which report will go to all
of the Loaning Officers and which will cover all loans. The Loaning Officers
should not have access to the liability ledgers nor to the notes, and all loans
should be reviewed by the entire group. This procedure involves considerable
explanation, all of which has been covered in memorandums previously sub-
mitted and which we will be glad to review with you at your pleasure.

Respectfully,

COMMITTEES EXHIBIT NO. 100, JANUARY 30, 1934

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 42 FOR IDENTIFIOATION JANUARY 25, 1934

MARCH 28, 1982.
Mr. JOHN BALLANTYNE,

President Detroit Banking Company.
The following is an unusually frank discussion of our organization. Please

do not consider me presumptious.
In an attempt to be brief, and because of, your familiarity with the subject,

a great many details and reasons in connection with the suggestions outlined
herein have been omitted.
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General.—It is to be noted that the chart submitted herewith contains no
radical changes from our present structure. There are noted three additions,
rather than changes, which it is believed are essential and for which the group
is now ready.

It is, of course, true that a large number of details must be perfected. This
will take time and the principal items involved are noted here.

The purpose of this memorandum, however, is to find a means whereby the
officers may be informed of their responsibilities, this being considered necessary
for the following reasons: A considerable group of senior officers who handled
a large variety of functions in their old institutions do not appear to have any
specific duties or responsibilities. These men are of such senior rank from
the standpoint of their title that their activities either require almost constant
meetings or else almost invariably result in embarrassment to the official staff
as well as themselves.

Recommendation.—It is therefore respectfully recommended that the at-
attached chart, with such changes as may appear advisable, be circulated among
all of the officers of the group.

Joint Real Estate and Mortgage Committee.—Mr. James S. Holden, Chair-
man; Mr. L. K. Butler; Mr. Henry Sheldon; Mr. Fred J. Kobinson; Mr.
Wm. P. Holliday; Mr. George W. Drennan. This committee meets each
Monday at 2:00 P.M., and at such other times as it may be necessary. The
meetings are held in the Directors' Boom on the eighth floor of the First
National Bank Building. There has been appointed a standing Sub-committee
of which Mr. Butler is chairman and which meets on call (generally once
each week). Other, committees are appointed from time to time as the occa-
sion demands.

The minutes of the Sub-Committee are reviewed by the Senior Committee
and. the full responsibility therefor lies in the Senior Committee. The func-
tions of this committee are to review and advise all of the units of the group
upon all assets which depend either directly or indirectly on real estate for
any part of their value.

A group of employees, under Mr. Rogers, supplies the committee with in-
formation, and various officers are regularly called into the meeting to present
their questions.

This committee, considering that it is faced with a most involved and diffi-
cult question, is progressing rapidly with its problems.

Investment Committee.—Mark A. Wilson, Chairman; T. W. P. Livingstone;
James A. Wilson; Edwin K. Hoover; Henry Hart; E. F. Connaly; Ernest K.
Matlock; William J. Thomas; Oscar J. Buhr. This committee meets each
Thursday at 3:30 P.M. in the Directors' Room on the eighth floor of the First
National Bank Building.

The function of this committee is to review and advise all of the units of the
Group on their investment account.

A group of employees, under Mr. Connables, and known as the Statistical
Department, supplies the committee with the necessary information.

To expend their activities to all assets, the value of which is predicated on
securities other than Real Estate, will involve the appointment of a sub-
committee. This is highly desirable for the following reasons: First, there
are numerous corporations whose stock Is used as collateral, etc., in various
units, and to such an extent that if difficulties arise in connection with the
company the losses will be passed to us. Second, numerous unlisted securities
are used as collateral to loans and no facilities are provided the Loan Officers
through which they can determine the actual value of the securities unless
these involve Real Estate. Third, there are a few very heavy concentrations
of collateral that should be under constant surveillance by the Investment Com-
mittee and upon which arbitrary values should be set.

As soon as these functions are assigned the operating departments will fur-
nish all necessary information and bring to the attention of those involved,
these and such other problems as may require attention.

Recommendation.—It is recommended that Mr. Lawrence K. Butler be ap-
pointed chairman of the sub-committee.

Special Loan Committee.—This is a new committee. Its need is evidenced
by the fact that millions of dollars of charged off items have laid, idle for
months and years and that a large number of claims have been handled in a
manner from which large additional losses have resulted. The volume of the
items has grown to such proportions that it becomes necessary to have a very
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large number of these handled by the Loaning Officer, arid in order to prevent
further losses the establishment of this committee is recommended.

Kecommendation.—It is recommended that a Joint Special Loan Committee
be appointed. That Mr. Mark A. Wilson be appointed as Chairman and that
its personnel contain the following members: Lawrence N. Butler, Donald N.
Sweeny, Guy G. Bratton, and such others as it may appear advisable to add.
It is recommended that Dennis A. Darin act as Secretary to the Committee.

Functions.—Having determined that the various group heads are responsible
for their loans, it shall be their duty to refer to this committee all loans
handled by them, at least eight days before maturity, which are in any way
doubtful. Through the Credit Department they will obtain full information
regarding all liabilities, direct and indirect, found in any of the units of the
Group and including the Trust Company, the Mortgage Department, and the
Special Loan or Claims Department. This information, together with the
recommendation of the group head, shall be submitted to the Joint Special Loan
Committee who will determine the policy to be pursued. When the loan is
secured, full information regarding the value of the collateral, to be obtained
either from the Real Estate Committee or the Investment Committee, depend-
ing on the nature of the collateral, should accompany the information given the
Special Loan Committee.

To summarize—the group head assumes the responsibility for all loans in
his group except those which he refers to this committee. This places all the
loans of a doubtful nature under the supervision of this committee and full
information is on hand through which an intelligent opinion can be given on
the method that will result in the greatest return to the Group.

Credit Department.—It is recommended that the Credit Departments be
consolidated in the office of the First Wayne in the First National Bank
Building (Third floor). The folders pertaining to loans handled at the Peoples
Office, Wayne-Home Office, and Fisher Office, to be carried in those offices but
an index placed in the file in the First National Office to indicate the existence
of this information in those offices. It is recommended that there be attached
to each Loan Group a senior representative of the Credit Department, through
whom all information will funnel from and to the Credit Department and the
various groups.

The functions of this department should be limited to the gathering of and
disseminating of sound credit information, it being suggested that all public
contacts be handled through the Loaning Officer or the Group Officer responsible
for the account

Salary Committee.—This Committee has been appointed and while they have
had no meeting recently, it is assumed they will meet in the near future to
review a number of items on which information has been requested by
them, etc.

Jdmt Committee on Operations and Personnel.—Is functioning properly in
so far as they themselves are concerned. Operating Bulletin No. 2, copy
attached hereto, indicates how the responsibilities in the First Wayne National
Bank have been distributed. Operating costs can be materially reduced as
soon as the officers of the bank understand the functions of this committee.

Joint Committee on Insurance.—This committee is of old standing and
functioning properly. It is recommended that Mr. Kenneth C. Thorn be
appointed Chairman of the Committee.

Joint Committee on Donations and Subscriptions.—No change recommended
in this committee.

Joint Committee on Advertising Publicity, and New Business.—This new
committee is recommended for various reasons. It is understood that those
are well known. It is recommended that Mr. Julius C. Peter be appointed
as Chairman to the Committee and that Mr. Howard F. Russ, Jr., A. V.
Moninger, and Kenneth C. Thorn, be among the personnel selected for this
committee.

Auditing Department.—This Department is operating properly at this time.
It should unquestionably be under the supervision of the Directors and report
to the Senior Officer in the Group. Similarly, the Legal Department should
be removed from the jurisdiction of all officers as these two departments, the
former at all times and the latter at other times, together with the Comptroller
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of the Company, are the Directors' only guarantee against the personal respon-
sibility that accompanies their positions.

First National Company.—This Company is in the process of liquidation.
Detroit Company.—This Company acts as nominee for any of the units.

It will take a considerable length of time to place the stock now in the names
of others, under control. Stock has been transferred in the names of employees
and their families, in a most negligent manner. In certain cases, Bank stocks
or stocks that have been charged off, have been carried in this manner and
it will take a considerable length of time bef6re we know that we are receiving
all of the income to which we are entitled and that we are not subject to
the liability that normally accompanies the holding of Bank stock. The use
of this company as nominee has resulted in stopping a very substantial leak.

First Detroit Company.—This Company should close its out of town office
at once. It should further prepare itself to become a department of the bank,
in being recommended that Mr. Henry Hart be in charge of the Department,
with Mr. Murray as assistant.

First Wayne National Bank.—The Executive Committee meets more often
than necessay under the above plan. It is believed the meetings could be
arranged in a manner whereby two meeting a week would suffice.

At this point, it is in order to call attention to the suggestion that has been
made from time to time in connection with the Loan Groups. A separate
and independent group should be set up at once to handle the branch loans.
It is further suggested that each group consist of the present official staff,
together with a New Business representative and a senior representative of
the Credit Department. Some specific individual within the group should be
designated to handle the secured loans with improper margin. The purposes
and reasons of this particular set-up have been outlined at length in separate
memorandums.

The Building Company and Garage Company should operate as departments
of the Bankers Company with Mr. Wesson Seyburn responsible for the public
contacts. This building can be operated more profitably than at present, the
service to the tenants must be improved and the building can be better rented.
An effort should be made to dispose of the Garage.

The Peoples Wayne Realty Company should be liquidated.
The Detroit Trust Company and the outlying metropolitan banks are making

sufficient progress in an orderly manner, to suggest that they be not disturbed.
The above, while lengthy, is only a synopsis. The writer feels that no

discussion is necessary on a number of the items covered and suggests that he
be permitted to submit the reasons, in detail, on such questions as will result
in disagreements.

Respectfully,

JPV: IMcH Comptroller.

EXHIBIT G-l.—COMMITTEE EXHIBIT1 NO. 102, JANUABY 30, 1934

1
9
3
4
5
6

8
9

10
11

12
13

14

1st De-
troit

Inv. No.

3052
3054
3053
3050
3046
3047
3044
3049
3055
3043
348

7273
7266
7053
7051
7062
6958

Amount

5M
1M7M
6M.
5M
2M
20M
1M4M
25M
50M
15M
7M._
1M
2M . . .
1M-
10M .

Bond

H. P. Trust Oo. Otf. 1930

Hamtramck Lmbr Oo. 1930 >. . « »
H. V. Mutter 1930
Realty investment, 1930 - -
Tidewater Mill Oo. 1930
W. J. Walker & R. H. Hovey 1930
Southfield Co. 1930
Capital Theater Bldg
Kinzue Lmbr. Co - -• . .
Edw. Hines West. Pine. _.
Cleveland Heights, O
Winston-Salem, N.C. Twp > - - - -
Det. & Sec. Tr. Oo. Ctf. Ser. Z
Det. & Sec. Tr. Co. Ctf. Ser. D-2
Det. & Sec. Tr. Co. Ctf. Ser. B
Det. & Sec. Tr. Co. Ctf. Ser. D-2

Unit cost
to 1st

Det. Co.

99
99
98

100
99
99
97
95.3745
96
96.025

100.14
103.226

100.00
100.00
100.00

Unit cost
to Det.

Trust Co.

100.00
100 00
100.00
100.00
100.50
100.00
100.00
100.00
97.468

100.00
99.50

100.5212
103.134
98.00

100.00
100.00
100.00
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EXHIBIT Chi.—COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 102, JANUARY 30, 1934—Continued

14
15
16
17
18

20

22
23
?4

26
27
?8
29
30
31

1st De-
troit

lnv. No.

5514
5223
4642
5064
5065

01412
00392
00391
7324
7460

09238
07111
05605
04708
12716
11633
11048
3051
6661

Amount

8M
1M-
50M
500
500
1M
25M
3M
10M
100M
50M
50M
10M
100M
60M
25M-
150M
10M
160M . .

Bond

Northern Redwood Lmbr • _-
Det. Trust Ctf. Ser. H

Davies Investment Co
California Door
Det. Trust Oft. Ser. G
S S. Kresge
Rex B. Clark _ _
Sanitary Dist Chicago, HI
Rex Clark Coll. Gold Notes
M. J. Gallagher Gold Notes
Michigan State College -
Det. Trust Ctf. Ser. J _
Portland General Elec
Toledo Light & Power _ _
Illinois Power & Light
S. S. Kresge _
Kern Realty Corp

Unit cost
to 1st

Det. Co.

98H

9 3 ^
9 8 V*>

99 V
96.585
95

100.715
95
97M
97
99

98K
93.50
97^
95
96.1

Unit cost
to Det.

Trust Co.

97.50
100.00
97.00
99
99

100.00

99V
100.83
99.50
99
99U
99
93.625
99.375
95.25
99.50
96.44
97.50

I hereby verify the above unit costs, and other relative figures are as per
the records of the First Detroit Company.

FELIX M. FABBELL.
Date: Jan. 9, 1934.

EXHIBIT G-2.—COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 103, JANUARY 30, 1934

Item
No.

1
2
3
4

5

6
78
9

10
11
12
13
14

15
16

17
18
19
20
21

22

23

24

25

26

27

First Detroit Com-
pany

Invoice
No.

3052
3054
3053
3050

3046

3047
3044
3049
3055
3043
348

7053
7051
6958

5223
4642

5064
5065

01412
00392
00391

7460

09238

07111

05605

04708

12716

Amount

5 M
1 M
7 M
6 M

5 M

2 M
17 M
1 M
4 M
25 M
50 M
1 M
2 M
10 M

1M
24 M

500
500
1 M
25M
3 M

100 M

50 M

50 M

2 M

100 M

60 M

Bond

H. P. Trust Company Ctf. 1930
Chiloquin Lumber Co. 1st Mtge
HaTntramclr T/llTnj)er ClQ, 1930
H. V. Mutter 1930

Realty Investment, Inc., 1930-

Tidewater Mill Co. 1930
W. J. Walker & R. H. Hovey 1930 - -
Southfield Co. 1930
Capital Theater Bldg

Edw. Hines Western Pine Co
Detroit & Security Tr. Co. Ctf. Ser. Z
Detroit & Security Tr. Co. Ctf. Ser. D-2. . .
Detroit & Security Tr. Co. Ctf. Ser. D-2

Detroit Trust Ctf. Ser. H
Mead Corp. 1st. Mtge.

Davies Investment Co
California Door
Detroit Trust Ctf. Ser. G
S S Kresge
Rex B. Clark

Rex. Clark Coll. Gold Notes

M. J. Gallagher Gold Notes

Michigan State College

Detroit Trust Ser. J

Portland General Elec

Toledo Light & Power

Amount

4 M
f2M
J4M „U M

[18 M
L32 M

/M
\M

f23 M „
LI M

f2M .

/96 M
L4 M
J31 M
L19 M
/30M
L20M
J I M
LI M
J13M
\87 M

Uniifcost
•to trust

client

100.00
100.00
100.00
100.00
101.00
100.00
100.50
100.00
100.00
100.00
97.50

100.00
100.00
99.50
98.00

101.00
100.00
101.00
100.00
97.00
95.00

100.00
100.00
101.00
98.50

100.00
99.50

100.00
99.50

100.00
99.00

100.00
99.25
99.00

100.00
93%

93.75
99.50

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PKAOTIOES 5 3 1 7

EXHIBIT G-2.—COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 103, JANUARY 30, 1934—Continued

Item
No.

First Detroit Com-
pany

Invoice
No. Amount

Bond Amount
Unit cost
to trust
client

11633

11048

3051

20 M . . .

150 M__

10 M.__

200 M

HI. Power & Light

S. S. Kresge

/12M-,
\8 M_._
J47 M_

Kern Realty Corp

S. S. Kresge Co. 1st. Mtge..

\103 M

500 _

1HM
162 M

95.50
95.25
99.50
99.75

100.00
97.50
97.55
97.75
98.25
98.50

I hereby verify the above unit costs and other relative figures are as per the
records of the Detroit Trust Company.

The above unit cost does not include the usual fee allowed by state statutes
for administering trust funds.

DETROIT TRUST COMPANY,
By H. C. VAN EVERY, AyMtar.
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